

# Arab American University

# **Faculty of Graduate Studies**

# Potential Role of WW Domain Containing Oxidoreductase Gene in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms

By

# Kholoud Saleh Abo-Saleh

Supervisor

**Prof. Zaidoun Salah** 

This thesis was submitted in partial fulfillment of the

requirements for the Master's degree in molecular genetics

and genetic toxicology

10/2023

© Arab American University – 2023. All rights reserved

## **Thesis Approval**

# Potential Role of WW Domain Containing Oxidoreductase Gene in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms.

By

## Kholoud Saleh Abo-Saleh

This thesis was defended successfully on 14/10/2023 and approved by:

Supervisor

**Committee members** 

1. Prof. Zaidoun Salah

2. Prof. Hisham Darwish

3. Prof. Mahmoud Srour

Internal Examiner

**External Examiner** 

Signature

Ml

## **Declaration:**

I certify that the work provided in this thesis unless otherwise referenced, is the researcher's work and has not been submitted for a higher degree to any other university or institution.

Kholoud Saleh Abo-Saleh

Signature: Kholoud Saleh Abo-Saleh

Date: 20/02/2024

Student ID: 202113129

I would like to dedicate this work and effort to my great parents.

Kholoud Saleh Abo-Saleh

### Acknowledgement

I would like to begin by expressing my heartfelt gratitude to Allah, whose guidance and blessings have been the cornerstone of my journey in completing this master's thesis. My family's unwavering support and encouragement have been my driving force, and I am deeply thankful for their presence in my life. I am truly indebted to Prof. Zaidoun Salah for his exceptional supervision, invaluable guidance, and unwavering commitment to my academic growth. My heartfelt thanks also extend to my colleagues, Nadeen Balqis and Khaled Herzallah, for their great support.

#### Abstract

Myeloproliferative Neoplasms (MPN) represent a group of clonal hematologic disorders characterized by aberrant proliferation of myeloid cells in the bone marrow. One class of MPNs is classical Philadelphia-negative MPN, which is caused by several driver mutations, with the most common one being JAK2V617F mutation, leading to constitutive activation of the JAK-STAT pathway. The tumor suppressor WW domain-containing oxidoreductase (WWOX), located in one of the most active fragile sites in the human genome (FRA16D), is known to play a significant role in cancer suppression. Alterations in WWOX, especially null mutations resulting in the loss of the protein, along with epigenetic modifications involving the methylation of the WWOX gene's CpG island, have been identified in various types of cancer. However, WWOX alteration and its direct contribution to MPN development and progression remain largely unknown. This study aims to investigate the role of the WWOX gene in JAK2V617F mutation and Philadelphia-negative myeloproliferative neoplasms. Our findings reveal diverse WWOX protein expression patterns across MPN cell lines, indicating potential subtype-specific alterations, with detectable WWOX expression in UKE1 and HEL cell lines exhibiting varying levels, while notably absent in the SET2 cell line. This heterogeneity in WWOX expression underscores the complexity of MPN subtypes. To investigate the role of WWOX in this MPN, we manipulated its expression in SET2 and UKE1 cell lines using both overexpression and CRISPR-knockout techniques respectively. We then employed a combination of Sanger sequencing, RT-PCR, western blotting, and proliferation assays to show our findings. Surprisingly, WWOX overexpression led to elevated levels of phospho-ERK and phospho-STAT3 (Y705), along with a reduction in cell viability and an increase in the expression of BCL2 proteins. Conversely, WWOX knockout resulted in reduced levels of phospho-ERK, challenging our initial expectations regarding phospho-ERK and phospho-STAT3

(Y705). These findings suggest a potential tumor suppressor role for both WWOX, STAT3 and ERK in MPNs. Further research is needed to elucidate the underlying molecular mechanisms of these tumor suppressor functions. Importantly, understanding the complex interplay between WWOX, JAK-STAT signaling, and MPN development could have significant implications for the diagnosis and treatment of these disorders.

## **Table of Contents**

Page
Declarationii
Dedication iii
Acknowledgements iv
Abstractv,vi
Table of Contents vii-ix
List of Tablesx
List of Figuresxi,xii
List of Abbreviationsxiii-xiv
Chapter 1 Introduction 1-18
1.1. Myeloproliferative Neoplasms
1.2. Molecular basis of Classical Philadelphia-negative MPN (PV, ET, and PMF)
1.3. JAK-STAT pathway in MPN 5-7
1.4. The Dual Role of STAT3 in Cancer
1.5. The Dual Role of ERK in Cancer 10-12
1.6. WWOX gene 12-16
1.7. Study Problem, Aim, and Objectives17,18

Chapter 2 Materials and Methods19-		
2.1. Cell lines		
2.1.1 HEK293T Cell Line	19	
2.1.2 SET-2 Cell Line	19	
2.1.3 UKE1 Cell Line	19	
2.1.4 HEL Cell Line	19	
2.1.5 KG-1 Cell Line	20	
2.1.6 NB-4 Cell Line	20	
2.1.7 HL-60 Cell Line	20	
2.2. Cell culture	20,21	
2.3. Plasmid construction	21, 24	
2.4. Preparation of lentivirus	25	
2.5. RNA extraction and reverse transcription-PCR and Real Time PCR		
2.6. DNA extraction	26	
2.7. PCR		
2.8. Sanger sequencing	27	
2.9. Western Blot		
2.10. XTT Test	28	
2.11. Statistical analysis		

Chapter 3 Results
3.1. WWOX Protein Expression Patterns in Philadelphia-Negative MPN Cell Lines with
JAK2V617F Mutation
3.2 Experimental Manipulation of WWOX Expression in JAK2V617F MPN Cell Lines . 29-31
3.3 WWOX Expression Modulates ERK and STAT3 Activation in JAK2V617F MPN 31-38
3.4 WWOX Overexpression Suppresses Proliferation and Modulates Apoptosis-Related Gene
Expression in MPN
Chapter 4 Discussion
Chapter 5 Conclusion49,50
References
60

## List of Tables

# Table (1): Primers of WWOX, UBC, LIF, BAD, and BAX used for RT-PCR26Table (2): PCR protocol for amplification of WWOX (Exon 4)26Table (3): Primers used for WWOX and CRISPR plasmid27

## Page

# List of Figures

	Page	
Chapter 1:		
Figure (1): Dysregulation of JAK2-STAT Signaling in JAK2V617F	7	
Figure (2): Schematic representation of the WWOX protein		
Figure (3): Schematic representation of inhibiting the transcriptional activity of		
JAK2/STAT3 pathways by WWOX in triple negative breast cancer	16	
Chapter 2:		
Figure (4): Plasmid Constructs Used in Experiments - CRISPR and Viral Packaging		
Genes	22-24	
Chapter 3:		
Figure (5): WWOX protein expression.	30	
Figure (6): Validation of WWOX Overexpression and Knockout	32,33	
Figure (7): Validation of CRISPR-WWOX Cloning by Sanger Sequencing		
Figure (8): Validation of CRISPR-WWOX Knockout by Sanger Sequencing		
Figure (9): WWOX Expression Modulates ERK and STAT3 Activation in		
JAK2V617F MPN	37, 38	
Figure (10):WWOX Overexpression Reduces JAK2V617F-Driven MPN		
Proliferation	40	
Figure (11): WWOX Modulates Expression of Apoptosis and Proliferation-Related		
Genes in MPN with JAK2V617F	41,42	

## Chapter 5:

Figure (12): Illustration of a potential scenario involving WWOX overexpression in

MPN with the JAK2V617F mutation

50

## List of Abbreviations

MPN	Myeloproliferative Neoplasms
WWOX	WW domain-containing oxidoreductase
HSC	Hematopoietic Stem Cell
CML	Chronic Myeloid Leukemia
PV	Polycythemia Vera
ET	Essential Thrombocythemia
PMF	Primary Myelofibrosis
CNL	Chronic Neutrophilic Leukemia
CEL	Chronic Eosinophilic Leukemia
MPN-U	Unclassifiable Myeloproliferative Neoplasms
JAK2	Janus Kinase 2
V617F	Valine to Phenylalanine substitution at position 617
CALR	Calreticulin
MPL	myeloproliferative leukemia virus
WHO	World Health Organization
AML	Acute Myeloid Leukemia
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
TPOR	thrombopoietin receptor
EPOR	erythropoietin receptor
G-CSFR	granulocyte colony-stimulating factor receptor

STAT	signal transducer and activator of transcription protein
SH2	Src homology 2 domains
МАРК	mitogen-activated protein kinase
РІЗК	phosphoinositide 3-kinase
SOCS	suppressors of cytokine signaling
CFS	chromosomal fragile site
CNVs	copy number variants
Mbp	million base pairs
ORF	open reading frame
NLS	nuclear localization signal
SDR	short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase/reductase
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
Zfra	Zinc finger-like protein that regulates apoptosis
CREB	cAMP response element-binding protein
TNBC	triple-negative breast cancer
НСС	hepatocellular carcinoma
CRISPR	clusters of regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats
OE	Overexpression
КО	Knockout
cDNA	Complementary DNA
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulfate

FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
ND	N-terminal domain
CC	coiled-coil domain
DBD	DNA-binding domain
LK	helical linker domain
SH2	Src homology 2
TAD	transactivation domain
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2
МАРКАРК	MAPK-activated protein kinases
BAD	BCL2 associated agonist of cell death
BAX	BCL2 associated X
LIF	Leukemia Inhibitory Factor

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### **1.1. Myeloproliferative Neoplasms**

Hematological cancers, also known as hematologic malignancies or blood cancers, are a group of cancers that originate in the cells of blood-forming tissues, primarily the bone marrow and the lymphatic system. These cancers affect the production and function of blood cells, including red blood cells, white blood cells, and platelets. One of these hematological malignancies is Myeloproliferative Neoplasms (MPN). MPNs include a heterogeneous group of clonal disorders arising from hematopoietic progenitors. These chronic and rare blood disorders involve abnormal overproduction of various blood cell types within the bone marrow, leading to the accumulation of mature myeloid cells in the bone marrow and peripheral blood. MPNs originate within the hematopoietic stem cell (HSC) compartment when a single HSC undergoes somatic mutations, including the most common mutation JAK2V617F. These mutations confer a specific advantage to the altered HSC over regular HSCs, driving the development of myeloid cells and resulting in a myeloproliferative phenotype. <sup>1–3</sup> A recent classification, introduced by WHO in 2016, divides MPN into four distinct sub-groups:

(i) Chronic Myeloid Leukemia (CML) with a positive BCR-ABL1 mutation; (ii) Classical Philadelphia-negative MPN, which include Polycythemia Vera (PV), Essential Thrombocythemia (ET), and Primary Myelofibrosis (PMF); (iii) Non-classical Philadelphia-negative MPN, including Chronic Neutrophilic Leukemia (CNL) and Chronic Eosinophilic Leukemia (CEL); and finally, (iv) Unclassifiable MPN (MPN-U).<sup>4,5</sup>

PV, a complicated disorder, displays distinct hematological hallmarks driven by JAK2 gainof-function gene mutations. These genetic alterations lead to erythrocytosis, granulopoiesis, and thrombopoiesis, often ending in thrombotic complications.<sup>1</sup> The classic PV presentation involves a rise in red blood cell mass, hematocrit, and leukocyte count, frequently accompanied by splenomegaly and sometimes myelofibrosis. Diagnosis typically hinges on the presence of splenomegaly, leukocytosis, and thrombocytosis, with the JAK2V617F mutation detected in around 95% of PV cases; exon 12 JAK2 mutations also present in some JAK2V617F negative cases. Clinically, PV stands out for its heightened susceptibility to early-phase thrombotic events alongside myeloproliferative neoplasms. The disease's instability adds complexity, as it can progress toward myelofibrosis or even leukemia. <sup>6–9</sup>

ET arises from isolated thrombocytosis. While it is typically observed in individuals over 60 years, it can also manifest in younger individuals, predominantly females, constituting around 20% of cases below 40 years.<sup>10–12</sup> Patients with ET, characterized by persistent thrombocytosis, may experience arterial or venous thrombosis similar to PV, occasionally accompanied by splenomegaly and leukocytosis, though less frequently than in PV.<sup>13,14</sup> Diagnosis depends on elevated platelet counts, supported by marrow biopsies displaying amplified megakaryocytic hematopoiesis. The majority of ET cases are driven by mutations in the JAK2 transduction pathway (JAK2V617F), calreticulin (CALR), or myeloproliferative leukemia virus (MPL), all resulting in constitutive activation of JAK2 signaling pathways. However, approximately 10% of patients progress to myelofibrosis (MF). Additionally, there is a possibility of secondary transformations to Acute Myeloid Leukemia (AML), which carries an unfavorable prognosis.<sup>1</sup>

PMF is characterized by bone marrow fibrosis, splenomegaly, and inflammatory cytokine production, attributed to mutations in JAK2V617F, CALR, or MPL. Notably, a significant proportion of patients, around 50–60%, carry JAK2V617F mutations, which underpin the pathogenesis of PMF. The progression potential of PMF to acute leukemia aligns it with related

2

conditions in terms of mutational origins and disruptions in hematopoiesis. Unlike PV or ET, PMF significantly shortens life expectancy.<sup>1</sup> The marrow landscape of PMF reveals erythroid-megakaryocytic hyperplasia, neo-angiogenesis, and osteosclerosis. Typically diagnosed after the age of 60, PMF exhibits a male bias, paralleling PV more than ET.<sup>15,16</sup> Clinical indicators include an array of symptoms including anemia, fever, and cachexia and bone pain, pruritus, and splenomegaly. Blood analysis unveils distinctive features like immature granulocytes, nucleated red cells, and abnormal teardrop-shaped erythrocytes. Marrow examination shows magakaryocytosis accompanied by reticulin and/or collagen fibrosis, typically of grade 2 or 3.<sup>17</sup> Around 20% of PMF cases progress to AML within a few years, while other case experience various complications including cardiovascular problems accompanied by consequences of cytopenias like bleeding or inflammation.<sup>18</sup>

#### 1.2. Molecular basis of Classical Philadelphia-negative MPN (PV, ET, and PMF)

The molecular basis of Classical Philadelphia-negative MPN involves a complex interplay of somatic driver mutations, epigenetic alterations, and genetic predisposition factors that collectively contribute to the pathogenesis, diagnosis, and potential treatment of these disorders. The clinical characteristics of these conditions (PV, ET, and PMF) exhibit a degree of overlapping in clinical features where one MPN type is able to transform into another. This suggests a common pathogenesis in these MPNs.

Somatic driver mutations play a pivotal role in the sustained activation of the JAK2-STAT signaling pathway within MPN. A clear example is the JAK2 V617F mutation, unveiled in 2005, which is predominant in the majority of MPN patients.<sup>19–21</sup> This mutation is present in approximately 95% of PV cases and 50-60% of ET and PMF cases. A G to T transition in exon 14

of JAK2 gene induces a valine-to-phenylalanine alteration at codon 617 of the JAK2 protein. Consequently, the inhibitory effect of the JAK2 pseudokinase domain on the kinase domain is abolished and JAK2 remains constitutively activated, driving continuous signaling via the transcription factors STAT1, STAT3, and STAT5, as well as the PI3K/AKT and MAPK pathways. This activation fuels the persistence of myeloid progenitor cells, influencing their proliferation, differentiation, and survival, thereby contributing significantly to MPN progression.<sup>22,23</sup> JAK2 V617F arises in hematopoietic stem cells and corresponds to the elevated levels of red blood cells, platelets, or white blood cells observed in MPN patients.<sup>1</sup> In addition to the V617F mutation, other mutations are reported in JAK2 exon 12 in MPN patients including several small insertions, deletions, or missense mutations. These exon 12 mutations are specific to PV, comprising about 2% to 3% of PV cases. Patients with JAK2 exon 12 mutations often exhibit marked erythrocytosis without concurrent thrombocytosis or leukocytosis.<sup>24,25</sup> Beyond JAK2 V617F, other driver mutations also shape the MPN landscape. One such mutation occurs in the MPL gene, specifically at position 515, affecting the thrombopoietin receptor MPL. This mutation is found in about 4% of patients with ET and in 5% to 9% of patients with PMF, but not in patients with PV. The most common variation of this mutation is W515L, although W515K and few other variants have also been observed. These mutations lead to continuous activation of the JAK2 signaling pathway, contributing to the development of MPNs.<sup>26,27</sup> In addition to JAK2V617F and MPL driver mutations, another significant somatic driver mutation occurs in the CALR gene. While CALR protein is primarily recognized for its function as an endoplasmic reticulum (ER) chaperone involved in glycoprotein folding and calcium balance, it has drawn attention due to its unexpected implication in cancer development. CALR mutations are mainly located in the C-terminal of exon 9, leading to frameshifts that result in the formation of novel C-terminal sequences. The two most

prevalent CALR mutations, CALRdel52 (type 1) and CALRins5 (type 2), interfere with the ER retention signal and activate the JAK2-STAT signaling pathway. These mutations perturb CALR function, causing altered localization and activation of JAK2 signaling. Distinct clinical features are linked with various categories of CALR mutations.<sup>28,29</sup>

Alongside the aforementioned three driver mutations, other genes are commonly mutated in MPN, particularly in advanced stages. Epigenetic modifiers like DNMT3A and TET2 are affected, impacting DNA methylation and gene expression.<sup>30,31</sup> Splicing factor mutations, such as SRSF2 and SF3B1, contribute to the disease by causing mRNA mis-splicing.<sup>32,33</sup> Signaling molecules like RAS isoforms are also involved, further shaping the disease phenotype.<sup>34</sup>

Familial clustering of MPN suggests a genetic predisposition, with about 5% of MPN patients having affected family members, indicating a hereditary link.<sup>35</sup> The 46/1 or GGCC haplotype, particularly in the JAK2 gene, increases the risk of sporadic or familial MPN by three to four times.<sup>36,37</sup> Other genes like TERT and MECOM also contribute to germline susceptibility.<sup>38</sup> Rarer variants, such as those in the RBBP6 involved in p53 function, are more specific to familial cases.<sup>39</sup>

#### 1.3. JAK2-STAT pathway in MPN

Janus kinases (JAKs) are a family of non-receptor tyrosine kinases that exert significant control over immune responses, hematopoiesis, and various physiological processes. The JAK family comprises four members: JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and Tyk2.<sup>40</sup> These kinases are integral components of cytokine receptors, such as those for interleukins, interferons, and other immune-modulating molecules. Structurally, JAKs consist of multiple domains, including the FERM domain, SH2-like domain, pseudokinase domain, and the active kinase domain. The FERM domain participates in receptor recognition and binding, while the SH2-like domain contributes to

stabilizing interactions with cytokine receptors. The pseudokinase domain, although lacking key catalytic residues, plays a crucial role in regulating JAK activity by modulating kinase domain function.<sup>41,42</sup>

JAK activation is initiated when cytokines or growth factors bind to their respective receptors, such as thrombopoietin receptor (TPOR or c-MPL), erythropoietin receptor (EPOR), and granulocyte colony-stimulating factor receptor (G-CSFR), leading to receptor dimerization and juxtaposition of JAKs. This spatial arrangement enables one JAK to phosphorylate tyrosine residues on the other JAK molecule, resulting in their activation. These activated JAKs phosphorylate tyrosine residues on the receptor's cytoplasmic tail, creating docking sites for signaling molecules with Src homology 2 (SH2) domains, such as signal transducer and activator of transcription proteins (STATs). STAT proteins are latent transcription factors that, upon tyrosine phosphorylation by JAKs, dimerize, translocate to the nucleus, and modulate gene expression (Fig.1).<sup>43</sup> Additionally, JAKs also activate other downstream signaling pathways, such as the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) pathways, contributing to the diverse cellular responses triggered by cytokine signaling.<sup>44</sup> To ensure the effective termination of signaling, multiple proteins play a role in attenuating cytokine signaling at various stages of the pathway. Notably, a family of suppressors of cytokine signaling (SOCS) functions as inhibitors in the signaling cascade, providing negative feedback.<sup>43</sup> Aberrant JAK-STAT signaling is implicated in autoimmune disorders like rheumatoid arthritis and inflammatory bowel disease, as well as in certain malignancies like myeloproliferative neoplasms.<sup>3,45</sup> Consequently, JAK inhibitors have emerged as promising therapeutic agents to alleviate these diseases by specifically targeting dysregulated JAK activity and downstream signaling events.



JAK2, in particular, has garnered significant attention due to its involvement in various physiological and pathological processes.<sup>3</sup>

**Figure 1: Dysregulation of JAK2-STAT Signaling in JAK2V617F.** In the left panel (Wild-Type JAK2), normal signaling maintains cell balance. Cytokines and growth factors like EPO and TPO regulate cell fate for controlled blood cell formation. The right panel shows JAK2V617F mutation leading to constitutive JAK-STAT activation. This alters cell fate, promoting more progenitor cell development and MPN progression.<sup>3</sup>

#### 1.4. The Dual Role of STAT3 in Cancer

The Signal Transducer and Activator of Transcription (STAT) protein family involves intracellular transcription factors that Coordinate numerous critical cellular processes, including immunity, proliferation, apoptosis, and differentiation. These proteins are predominantly activated via Janus kinases in association with membrane receptors.<sup>46</sup> Dysregulation of this pathway is a

prevalent occurrence in primary tumors, promoting enhanced angiogenesis that supports tumor survival and promotes immunosuppression. Within this protein family, seven distinct STAT proteins (STAT1, STAT2, STAT3, STAT4, STAT5A, STAT5B, and STAT6) exist.

Each STAT protein has six functional domains: a helical N-terminal domain (ND) facilitating protein interactions, a coiled-coil (CC) domain governing regulatory interactions, a DNA-binding domain (DBD) for recognizing target genes, a helical linker (LK) domain for nuclear export and DNA binding, a Src homology 2 (SH2) domain for receptor binding and dimerization, and a C-terminal transactivation domain (TAD) responsible for transcriptional activation.<sup>47,48</sup>

Among the STAT proteins, STAT3 emerges as a particularly intricate transcriptional regulator with a pivotal role in cell proliferation, maturation, and survival. Activation of STAT3 occurs through a variety of cytokines. Aberrant STAT3 activation has been closely associated with malignant transformations across various cancer types. However, recent research has shed light on the dual function of STAT3 in cancer, where it can act as either a tumor promoter or tumor suppressor, depending on specific conditions.<sup>49</sup> The multifaceted role of STAT3, a key signaling protein, is profoundly influenced by various factors, particularly its integration into diverse signaling pathways within distinct oncogenic microenvironments. Notably, STAT3 function exhibits remarkable context-dependent variations, determined by its interactions with different signaling molecules. Additionally, different STAT3 isoforms contribute to this multifaceted role, with four primary isoforms - STAT3 $\alpha$ , STAT3 $\beta$ , STAT3 $\gamma$ , and STAT3 $\delta$  - possessing unique structural and functional characteristics that impact STAT3 diverse roles in cancer biology.<sup>50,51</sup> STAT3a, the full-length isoform, primarily drives the expression of genes associated with cancer hallmarks, making it a significant player in tumorigenesis.<sup>52</sup> In contrast, STAT3β acts as a repressor of STAT3 activity, inhibiting cancer progression by interfering with the activation of specific genes and enhancing apoptosis in tumor cells, potentially overcoming chemoresistance.<sup>53,54</sup> For instance, in glioma cells with intact PTEN function, STAT3 exhibits tumor-suppressive activity by regulating genes associated with cell proliferation, migration, and survival. However, in the context of EGFRvIII-expressing gliomas and glioblastomas, STAT3 takes on an oncogenic role, promoting cancer progression.<sup>55,56</sup> In prostate cancer, STAT3 indirectly suppresses tumor progression by participating in the ARF-p53 pathway.<sup>57</sup> In colorectal cancer, STAT3 serves as a tumor suppressor by inhibiting the expression of pro-proliferative genes.<sup>58</sup> Moreover, STAT3 role in thyroid cancer is complex, as it can induce aerobic glycolysis or suppress tumor growth depending on the cellular context.<sup>59</sup>

In the context of MPN characterized by the JAK2V617F mutation, STAT3 plays a significant role. This was demonstrated through experiments involving conditional STAT3 knockout (STAT3 floxed) and JAK2V617F knock-in mice. The findings revealed that the deletion of STAT3 led to an increase in neutrophil counts in peripheral blood and promoted the expansion of hematopoietic progenitor cells and myeloid precursor cells within the bone marrow and spleens of JAK2V617F knock-in mice. Additionally, STAT3 deletion had a marked negative impact on the survival rates in a mouse model of MPN driven by the JAK2V617F mutation. Furthermore, the elimination of STAT3 in hematopoietic cells resulted in elevated JAK2-V617F-induced thrombocytosis, possibly due to increased expression and activation of STAT1.<sup>60,61</sup> So, STAT3 role in cancer is complicated and context-dependent, spanning from tumor promotion to tumor suppression, depending on specific genetic and environmental factors within different cancer types.

#### 1.5. The Dual Role of ERK in Cancer

Extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 (ERK) belongs to the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) family, responsible for transmitting signals from the extracellular environment to intracellular targets. This signaling cascade comprises several layers of protein kinases, including MAP4K, MAP3K, MAPKK, MAPK, and MAPK-activated protein kinases (MAPKAPK). The first three layers form the core unit of this intricate pathway.<sup>62</sup> In its default state within normal, unstimulated cells, ERK1/2 resides in the cytoplasm. Upon activation, ERK1/2 translocate to the nucleus, where it plays a crucial role in regulating the activity of transcription factors through phosphorylation. This nuclear activity, triggered by extracellular stimuli, influences gene expression, impacting cell metabolism and function.<sup>63,64</sup> Simultaneously, in the cytoplasm, ERK phosphorylates various cytoskeletal proteins, exerting influence over cellular processes like cell movement, trafficking, metabolism, adhesion, and the regulation of other signaling pathways.<sup>65</sup> ERK signaling is a central player in tumorigenesis. Elevated ERK expression has been detected in numerous human tumors, including ovarian, gastric, and breast cancer. Activation of the ERK/MAPK pathway is closely associated with tumor cell proliferation, dedifferentiation, and resistance to apoptosis. It promotes cell survival and proliferation while inhibiting apoptosis, a critical factor in uncontrolled cell growth characteristic of tumors. Furthermore, this pathway plays a pivotal role in tumor invasion and metastasis by regulating adhesion, degradation, and migration of tumor cells. It can also promote angiogenesis by upregulating factors like VEGF.<sup>66-69</sup>

The MAPK/ERK pathway has dual role in cancer, acting as both an oncogene and a tumor suppressor. Its impact on cancer development varies based on the specific tissue microenvironment. In some contexts, it promotes cellular proliferation and invasion, while in others, it induces cellular apoptosis and counters pro-oncogenic signals from other pathways.<sup>70</sup>

One mechanism through which the ERK/MAPK pathway can exhibit tumor-suppressive activity is by inducing cellular senescence. This process involves ERK-mediated proteasome-dependent degradation of proteins crucial for cell cycle progression, mitochondrial functions, cell migration, RNA metabolism, and cell signaling. Inhibition of ERK/MAP kinase signaling prevents this senescence mechanism and allows oncogenic transformation, particularly in the presence of constitutively activated growth factor signaling pathways.<sup>71</sup> Within the context of breast cancer, ERK1 and ERK2 exhibit distinct roles. ERK1 functions as a negative regulator of breast cancer progression by suppressing the YAP1 signaling pathway. Silencing ERK1 leads to an increase in YAP1 expression and TEAD activity, promoting the proliferation of breast cancer cells. Interestingly, higher expression of ERK1 is associated with a more favorable prognosis in breast cancer patients, whereas higher expression of ERK2 predicts poorer prognosis.<sup>72</sup> The balance between MEK1 and MEK2 activity significantly influences cell cycle progression within the context of the ERK/MAPK pathway. MEK1 primarily serves as a promoter of cellular proliferation, driving cells through the cell cycle. In contrast, MEK2 plays a distinct role by triggering growth arrest or senescence, essentially acting as a checkpoint mechanism to halt cell division and induces growth arrest at the G1/S boundary. Intriguingly, when MEK1 or MEK2 is individually knocked down, it leads to divergent outcomes. MEK1 deficiency results in the sustained activation of ERK, which, paradoxically, leads to cell growth arrest. Conversely, MEK2 depletion delays the onset of mitosis and initiates a cascade of cellular changes. These findings underscore the unique and complementary roles of MEK1 and MEK2 in fine-tuning ERK activity and modulating cell cycle progression.<sup>73,74</sup>

In the context of myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPNs), ERK2 has been found to play a dual role in JAK2V617F-driven MPNs, manifesting these dual roles through its substrate-binding domains.

Specifically, the ERK2-docking (ERK2-D) domain has emerged as a potential therapeutic target that promotes cancer, showing promise in suppressing MPN development. In contrast, the ERK2-DEF–binding pocket (ERK2-DBP) domain hinders disease progression in a mouse model, opposing the pathogenesis of MPN and promoting JAK2-mediated oncogene-induced senescence by promoting the physical interaction of ERK2 with the transcription factor Egr1.<sup>75</sup>

#### 1.6. WWOX gene

The WW domain-containing oxidoreductase (*WWOX*) gene is located on chromosome 16 at the genomic locus 16q23.3-24.1.<sup>76</sup> This genetic locus is of particular interest due to its fragile site, FRA16D, which is known as the second most prevalent chromosomal fragile site (CFS) within the human genome. This region, prone to genomic instability, exhibits susceptibility to chromosomal breaks, thereby contributing to the emergence of germline and somatic copy number variants (CNVs). *WWOX* is recognized as one of the largest human genes, spanning an extensive region of 1.1 million base pairs (Mbp), consisting of nine exons with an open reading frame (ORF) of 1245 base pairs long, and producing a spliced 2.2 kb mRNA. <sup>76–78</sup>

*WWOX* gene encodes the human WW domain-containing oxidoreductase, also referred to as *WWOX* or *FOR*, as well as its murine counterpart *WOX1*.<sup>76,78,79</sup> The *WWOX* gene encodes a tumor suppressor protein consisting of 414 amino acids. The WWOX protein consists of distinct functional domains: two N-terminal WW domains (contain two conserved tryptophan residues), a nuclear localization signal between the WW domains, a C-terminal SDR domain, and a proapoptotic C-terminal tail termed D3 (Fig.2). The N-terminal WW domains are crucial for mediating various protein-protein interactions, specifically for binding to proteins containing proline-rich motifs (PPxY) and others, which is essential for its function. Meanwhile, the C-

terminal SDR domain is involved in catalyzing oxidation and reduction reactions, regulating processes related to various molecules such as lipid hormones, alcohols, sugars, and retinoids. The interplay between these domains contributes to WWOX protein diverse functions, including tumor suppression and apoptotic signaling.<sup>76,78,80,81</sup>



**Figure 2: Schematic representation of the WWOX protein.** WWOX is composed of two N-terminal WW domains, a nuclear localization signal (NLS), a C-terminal domain with short-chain alcohol dehydrogenase/reductase (SDR) activity, and a D3 region. Amino acids indicated in red dots are potential phosphorylation sites in the WWOX protein. <sup>82</sup>

WWOX is involved in various cellular processes, such as cell differentiation, proliferation inhibition, apoptosis induction, and suppression of tumor growth. <sup>83–86</sup> These functions are achieved through interactions with different proteins.<sup>81,87</sup> So far, more than 600 interactors of WWOX have been identified (https://thebiogrid.org/119707/summary/homo-sapiens/wwox.html, accessed date: 01 September 2023). The tumor suppressor activity of WWOX in various cell types relies on the presence of specific protein partners, including P73, AP-2 $\gamma$ , ErbB4, p53, c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK), Zinc finger-like protein that regulates apoptosis (Zfra), cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB), and others. WWOX exerts its ability to suppress protein activity by sequestering them in the cytoplasm, which consequently inhibits their transcriptional and oncogenic activities. Additionally, WWOX can also suppress protein activity by binding to their partners and competing for interaction with them.<sup>84,88–94</sup>

The *WWOX* gene plays a pivotal role in a range of conditions including cancer and neural diseases. Genomic loss plays a significant role in suppressing the expression of the *WWOX* gene.<sup>95</sup> Alterations in the *WWOX* gene, particularly null mutations that lead to the loss of protein expression, have been associated with various cancers such as breast<sup>96–98</sup>, esophageal <sup>99,100</sup>, ovarian <sup>101</sup>, bladder <sup>102</sup>, colon <sup>103</sup>, liver<sup>104</sup>, prostate<sup>105</sup>, gastric carcinomas <sup>106</sup>, and others. Epigenetic modifications involving methylation of the *WWOX* gene's CpG Island have also been observed in different types of cancer <sup>107</sup>. Additionally, as in prostate cancer, the WWOX protein can undergo degradation through polyubiquitination triggered by phosphorylation of tyrosine 287 by the Ack-1 tyrosine kinase.<sup>108</sup> Moreover, Loss of *WWOX* expression has been shown to contribute to the development of osteosarcomas, lung papillary carcinoma, and other malignancies in animal models.<sup>109</sup> In the context of cancer progression, the expression and activation of *WWOX* differ. While it is upregulated and activated in the early stages of certain cancers, its expression tends to decrease as cancer progresses toward more advanced and metastatic states.<sup>110,111</sup>

Interestingly, *WWOX* gene alterations are not limited to cancer but extend to neural diseases as well. Null mutations of *WWOX* have been linked to severe neural diseases like epilepsy, retinal degeneration, microcephaly, and ataxia, often leading to early death.<sup>112–114</sup> WWOX significance in neural health is emphasized by its role in neuronal survival. Studies suggest that under WWOX deficiency, protein conformation changes can occur, leading to protein aggregation associated with neurodegenerative processes.<sup>115,116</sup>

WWOX, an essential protein within cells, can undergo different forms of phosphorylation, which greatly impact its functions. When WWOX is phosphorylated at Tyr33 (pY33-WWOX), it exhibits a protective effect, suppressing cancer growth and supporting normal neuronal functions. This phosphorylation state is associated with inhibiting tumor growth and maintaining cellular health. However, in Alzheimer's disease (AD) patients, there is a decrease in pY33-WWOX, potentially contributing to the development of AD-related brain changes. Conversely, when WWOX is phosphorylated at Ser14 (pS14-WWOX), it promotes cancer growth and AD progression. This differential phosphorylation state appears to have dual roles, both in supporting disease progression and, intriguingly, in facilitating the maturation of T cell leukemia.<sup>117</sup>

WWOX protein has been found to play a significant role in controlling oncogenic pathways, particularly the TGFβ1/SMAD <sup>118</sup>, Wnt/β-catenin <sup>119,120</sup>, and JAK2/STAT3 pathways.<sup>121</sup> Within the JAK2/STAT3 pathway, which is linked to various cancers and poor prognosis, WWOX was found to interact with both JAK2 and STAT3 through its WW1 domain. This interaction prevents the phosphorylation of JAK2 and STAT3, consequently inhibiting the transcriptional activity of STAT3. In the context of triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC), a notable observation is the inverse correlation between WWOX expression and phosphorylated STAT3 levels. Overexpression of WWOX into TNBC cell lines inhibits migration, tumor growth, and metastasis. Current data strongly indicates that the absence of WWOX contributes to TNBC metastasis through the JAK2/STAT3 axis (Fig.3).<sup>121</sup> Similarly, similar outcomes were identified in hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC). Studies have revealed that TSN (toosendanin) exerts its WWOX-dependent anti-HCC effects, inhibiting proliferation and metastasis. The mechanisms underlying TSN-mediated inhibition of proliferation and metastasis in HCC cells, as induced by WWOX, are likely based on the significant suppression of aberrant JAK2/STAT3 and Wnt/β-catenin activation.<sup>122</sup>



Figure 3: Schematic representation of inhibiting the transcriptional activity of JAK2/STAT3 pathways by WWOX in triple negative breast cancer.<sup>130</sup>

#### 1.7. Study Problem, Aim, and Objectives

Myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPN) are hematological malignancies characterized by the constitutively active JAK-STAT pathway, which plays a pivotal role in driving disease progression. The *WWOX* gene has been identified as a tumor suppressor in various solid tumors and has been shown to interact with and inhibit JAK2 in triple negative breast cancer. However, the role of WWOX in MPN and its interaction with the JAK2-STAT pathway remain largely unexplored.

**Aim**: This study aims to investigate the potential tumor-suppressive role of WWOX in MPN through its interaction with the JAK-STAT signaling pathway or other signaling pathways. The **objectives** of this study include:

- 1. Characterizing *WWOX* expression levels in MPN cell lines.
- 2. Investigating the influence of WWOX on the constitutively active JAK2-STAT pathway.
- 3. Manipulating WWOX expression using lentivirus vectors for overexpression and employing a cluster of regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) approach for WWOX knockout to assess alterations in MPN cell phenotypes, including proliferation and cell death.
- Analyzing changes in JAK2 downstream signaling molecules (STAT3 and ERK) phosphorylation levels in response to WWOX manipulation.
- 5. Investigating the impact of WWOX on the proliferation rate of MPN cell lines.
- 6. Examining the expression of downstream genes (LIF and BCL2 family).

By addressing these objectives, this study shed light on the potential tumor-suppressive functions of WWOX in MPN, providing valuable insights into the molecular mechanisms underlying MPN

development and progression. These findings could potentially pave the way for novel therapeutic strategies targeting the WWOX-JAK2 interaction.

#### **Chapter 2: Materials and Methods**

#### 2.1. Cell lines

#### 2.1.1 HEK293T Cell Line

Description: HEK293T cell line is a genetically modified version of the HEK293 cell line, derived from human embryonic kidney cells. It has been engineered to stably express the SV40 large T-antigen. HEK293T is a widely used model system for molecular and cell biology studies.

#### 2.1.2 SET-2 Cell Line

Description: The SET-2 cell line was established from the peripheral blood of a 71-year-old woman with essential thrombocythemia at megakaryoblastic leukemic transformation in 1995. These cells carry the JAK2 V617F mutation and the DNMT3A R882H mutation.

(https://www.dsmz.de/collection/catalogue/details/culture/ACC-608)

#### 2.1.3 UKE1 Cell Line

Description: UKE1 cell line was established from a 59-year-old female patient with essential thrombocytosis that transformed into acute leukemia. These cells carry the JAK2 V617F mutation. (https://www.cellosaurus.org/CVCL\_0104)

#### 2.1.4 HEL Cell Line

Description: The HEL cell line was established from the peripheral blood of a 30-year-old man with erythroleukemia (AML M6) in relapse after treatment for Hodgkin lymphoma in 1980. These cells are known for their ability to spontaneously and induced globin synthesis and carry the JAK2 V617F mutation. (https://www.dsmz.de/collection/catalogue/details/culture/ACC-11)

#### 2.1.5 KG-1 Cell Line

Description: The KG-1 cell line was established from the bone marrow of a 59-year-old man with erythroleukemia that developed into acute myeloid leukemia (AML) at relapse in 1977. (https://www.dsmz.de/collection/catalogue/details/culture/ACC-14 )

#### 2.1.6 NB-4 Cell Line

Description: The NB-4 cell line was established from the bone marrow of a 23-year-old woman with acute promyelocytic leukemia (APL = AML FAB M3) in the second relapse in 1989. These cells carry the t(15;17) PML-RARA fusion gene.

(https://www.dsmz.de/collection/catalogue/details/culture/ACC-207)

#### 2.1.7 HL-60 Cell Line

Description: The HL-60 cell line was established from the peripheral blood of a 35-year-old woman with acute myeloid leukemia (AML FAB M2) in 1976.

(https://www.dsmz.de/collection/catalogue/details/culture/ACC-3)

#### 2.2. Cell culture

HEK293T, HEL, KG1, NB4, and HL60 cells were grown in RPMI 1640 (Biological industries, Cat# 01-100-1A), supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (Gibco, REF:10270-106), 1% L-glutamine (Biological industries, REF:03-020-1A), and 1% penicillin streptomycin (Gibco, Cat# 15140-122). UKE1 cells were grown in RPMI 1640 media supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% L-glutamine, 1% penicillin streptomycin, and 1 µmol/L hydrocortisone. SET2 cells
were grown in RPMI 1640 media supplemented with 20% fetal bovine serum, 1% L-glutamine, and 1% penicillin streptomycin.

#### 2.3. Plasmid construction

gRNA of WWOX (Forward: 5'-CACCGTGGTCACTGGAGCTAATTC, Reverse: 5'-AAACGAATTAGCTCCAGTGACCAC) was cloned into a pLenti CRISPR vector using standard protocols. In brief, the plasmid was digested by incubating 5µg of plasmid with 5µl BsmBI (Thermo Scientific, Cat# ER0452) and 10µl of 10X Tango buffer in a final volume of 100µl for 60 minutes at 55°C. Next, the plasmid was dephosphorylated by adding 12.2µl of 10X phosphatase buffer and 10µl of Shrimp Alkaline phosphatase (TaKaRa, Cat#2660A), followed by incubation at 37°C for 30 minutes. The resulting product was gel-purified, targeting the 11 kb band using the GenJET Gel Extraction Kit (Thermo Scientific, #K0691 #K0692).

The guides were then annealed and phosphorylated by incubating 100µM of oligo1, 100µM of oligo2, 1µl of 10X T4 Ligase buffer, and 0.5µl of T4 PNK (New England Biolabs, Cat# M0201S) in a total volume of 10µl for 30 minutes at 37 °C, followed by a 5-minute incubation at 95 °C and ramp down to 25 °C at 5 °C/min. This mixture was then diluted 1:200 with DW.

Subsequently, 50 ng of the prepared cut plasmid was incubated with 1 µl of the diluted oligo, 10µl of 2X ligase buffer, and 1µl of T4 ligase (New England Biolabs, Cat# M2200S) in a total volume of 20µl for 20 minutes at room temperature. The ligation product was transformed into DH5α competent cells by adding 10µl of the ligation reaction to 50µl of competent cells on ice for 30 minutes, followed by a heat shock for 45 seconds at 42 °C and a 3-minute incubation on ice. The transformed cells were then spread on ampicillin LB plates and incubated at 37 °C overnight. Finally, a Maxi-Prep was prepared using PureLink<sup>TM</sup> HiPure Plasmid Maxiprep Kit (Invitrogen,

Cat# K210007). For the Lenti-Att-neo WWOX, VSVG, and GAG-POL plasmids, they were provided by Dr. Zaidoun Salah. (Fig.4)







Figure 4: Plasmid Constructs Used in Experiments - CRISPR and Viral Packaging Genes

(A) PLenti CRISPR plasmid from Benchling accessed in 19-10-2023

(file:///C:/Users/user/Downloads/pLentiCRISPR-sequence%20(4).pdf)

(B) GAG/POL plasmid from Addgene website accessed in 19-10-2023

(https://www.addgene.org/browse/sequence/366616/ )

(C) VSV-G plasmid from Addgene website accessed in 19-10-2023

(https://www.addgene.org/browse/sequence/221993/)

#### 2.4. Preparation of lentivirus

Lentivirus particles were prepared by a three-plasmid expression system, in which HEK293T cells were co-transfected with the following three vectors: GAG-POL, VSV-G, and the transfer vector. One day before transfection, HEK293T cells were plated to 60% confluency. Next day, cells were fed with fresh medium and transfected with the three plasmids using TransIT®-LT1 (Mirus, Cat#MIR2300) transfection reagent. Medium was changed 24 hrs after transfection. On days 2 and 3 after transfection, medium was collected to recover viral particles. The collected medium was filtered and kept at-80°C.

#### 2.5. RNA extraction and reverse transcription-PCR and Real Time PCR

Total RNA from UKE1 and SET2 cell lines and their clones was prepared using the TRIzol® Reagent (Thermo Scientific, Cat#15596026) as described by the manufacturer. One microgram of RNA was used for cDNA synthesis using First-Strand cDNA Synthesis kit (Thermo Scientific, Cat# K1642). Real-time PCR was performed to evaluate the expression of WWOX, LIF, BAD, and BAX using the PowerTrack<sup>TM</sup> SYBR Green Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Cat# A46109). All measurements were conducted in triplicate and standardized to the levels of UBC expression, employing the primers listed in Table 1.

Gene	Primer type	5'-3' primer sequence
WWOY	Forward	5'-TGAAGCAGTGTCACGCATTT-3'
WWOA	Reverse	5'-TGGTGAGACTCCAGGGTAGA-3'
UDC	Forward	5'-GTCGCAGTTCTTGTTTGTGG-3'
UBC	Reverse	5'-GATGGTGTCACTGGGCTCAA-3'
LIE	Forward	5'-AACCAGATCAGGAGCCAACT -3'
LIF	Reverse	5'-GTTGGGGCCACATAGCTTG -3'
	Forward	5'-CTCCTTTAAGAAGGGACTTC -3'
DAD	Reverse	5'-GATGTGGAGCGAAGGTCA -3'
DAV	Forward	5'-GGTTGTCGCCCTTTTCTACT -3'
DAA	Reverse	5'-AAGTCCAATGTCCAGCCCAT -3'

Table 1: Primers of WWOX, UBC, LIF, BAD, and BAX used for RT-PCR:

#### 2.6. DNA extraction

DNA was prepared from UKE1 clones using the Wizard® genomic DNA purification kit (Promega USA, Cat# A1120) as described by the manufacturer.

#### **2.7. PCR**

Amplification of the indicated DNA fragments was carried out in 20 µl reaction mix containing 10 µl of GoTaq® PCR Master Mix (Promega, Cat# M712B), 50 ng of DNA, and 1 µl from a 10 µmol primer mix (forward and reverse). The PCR was then run on a Thermal cycler (Biometra Tone, Analytikjena) using specific PCR conditions (Table 2 and Table 3).

Table 2: PCR protocol for amplification of WWOX (Exon 4):

PCR Conditions		
Initial denaturation		94° C, 3 minutes
	94° C ,	
Second denaturation	20seconds	
	58° C,	22 avala
Annealing	30seconds	55 cycle
	72° C,	
Extension	45seconds	
Final extension		72° C, 5 minutes

Gene	Primer type	5'-3' primer sequence
WWOY	Forward	5'-GTAAAACGACGGCCAGTCTGTGTTCATTGCTGTGGGT-3'
WWOA	Reverse	5'-AACAGCTATGACCATGCACAGGCTTCCATGACAACA-3'
Plenti	Forward	5'- TTTCTTGGGTAGTTTGCAGTTTT -3'
plasmid	Reverse	5'- GTTGATAACGGACTAGCCTT -3'

Table 3: Primers used for WWOX and CRISPR plasmid:

#### 2.8. Sanger sequencing

Sanger sequencing was performed as follows: PCR products were cleaned using the EPPIC Fast kit (A&A Biotechnology, Cat# 1021-500F). First, 1  $\mu$ L of the EPPIC Fast enzymatic solution was added to 5  $\mu$ L of the PCR product. The mixture was then placed in a thermal cycler at 37°C for 10 minutes, followed by 1 minute at 80°C. Subsequently, Sanger sequencing was conducted using the BigDye Terminator v1.1 Cycle Sequencing kit (Applied Biosystems, Cat# 4336774), following the manufacturer's instructions.

#### 2.9. Western Blot

Total protein from all cell lines and clones was lysed by using lysis buffer containing 50 mM Tris (pH7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 10% glycerol, 0.5% Nonidet P-40 (NP-40), with addition of protease and phosphatase inhibitors. The lysates were subjected to SDS-PAGE under standard conditions. The antibodies used were polyclonal WWOX (ThrmoFisher; PA5-98916) (1:1000), monoclonal pERK1/2 (Thr202/Tyr204) (Cell Signaling; 4370) (1:2000), monoclonal ERK (Cell Signaling;

4695) (1:1000), monoclonal pSTAT3(y705) (abcam; ab76315) (1:2000), monoclonal STAT3 (abcam; ab68153) (1:1000), and polyclonal β-actin (abcam; ab8227) (1:10000).

#### 2.10. XTT Test

Triplicate of 1.5 x 10<sup>3</sup> cells/well were seeded in a 96-well plate and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO2 for 24, 48, 72, 96, and 120 hours. Cell proliferation was assessed using a cell proliferation Kit (XTT-based) according to the manufacturer's instructions (cat# 20-300-1000). The absorbance of the samples was measured at 490 nanometers using an ELISA reader and compared against control blank.

#### 2.11. Statistical analysis

Results were expressed as mean  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD). The Student t-test was employed to compare values between the test and control samples, with statistical significance defined as P < 0.05. For real-time PCR analysis, we utilized the delta-delta-CT ( $\Delta\Delta$ CT) method to quantify the fold change in gene expression.

#### **Chapter 3: Results**

# 3.1. WWOX Protein Expression Patterns in Philadelphia-Negative MPN Cell Lines with JAK2V617F Mutation

Alterations in the WWOX gene, particularly loss of its expression, have been associated with various cancers. We hypothesized that WWOX might also be altered in MPN. To investigate WWOX protein expression in Philadelphia-negative MPN cell lines with JAK2V617F mutation, we chose different MPN cell lines, including UKE1, SET2, and HEL. Additionally, we tested leukemic cell lines with wild-type JAK2, including NB4, KG1, and HL60. Cell lysates from each cell line were subjected to immunoblotting with WWOX antibody. The results revealed detectable WWOX expression in UKE1, HEL, KG1, NB4, and HL60 cell lines with varying levels. However, WWOX expression was notably absent in the SET2 cell line. These results suggest the potential involvement of WWOX alterations in cell lines associated with JAK2V617F MPN and emphasize the complexity of WWOX's role in various cancers (Fig.5).

#### **3.2 Experimental Manipulation of WWOX Expression in JAK2V617F MPN Cell Lines**

Building upon the results indicating the potential involvement of WWOX alterations in different cell lines associated with JAK2V617F MPN, we carried out further experiments to explore the functional implications of WWOX in these contexts. We selected the UKE1 and SET2 cell lines for our upcoming experiments because they both carry the JAK2V617F mutation. Furthermore, the SET2 cell line lacks WWOX protein expression, while the UKE1 cell line exhibits elevated levels of WWOX protein. Specifically, we employed two distinct strategies to modulate WWOX expression levels in different cell lines: overexpression (OE) in the SET2 cell



Figure 5: WWOX protein expression in MPN cell lines. (A) Western blot analysis of WWOX protein expression in various cell lines including SET2, KG1, UKE1, NB4, HEL, and HL60. MCF7 cells were utilized as the control for WWOX antibody, while  $\beta$ -actin served as the loading control. (B) Quantification of WWOX protein expression using ImageJ software, revealing relative expression levels across the analyzed cell lines.

line (which exhibited absent WWOX expression) and knockout (KO) in the UKE1 cell line (which showed high WWOX expression).

To enhance WWOX expression in the SET2 cell line, we employed a targeted overexpression approach. The SET2 cells were infected with a lentivirus carrying the WWOX gene (using the Lenti-Attneo WWOX plasmid). As a result, WWOX was successfully expressed in SET2 cell line clones. RT-PCR and WB confirmed the effective overexpression of WWOX in these SET2 clones (Fig.6-A, Fig.9-A). In contrast, to investigate the impact of WWOX knockout in UKE1 cell line, we employed a CRISPR based knockout technique (Fig.7). The UKE1 cells were infected with a lentivirus carrying the pLenti-CRISPR-WWOX plasmid. This resulted in the generation of UKE1 clones with suppressed WWOX expression due to gene knockout. The successful knockout of WWOX in these UKE1 clones was confirmed through a combination of Sanger sequencing, RT-PCR, and WB analyses (Fig.6-B, Fig.8, and Fig.9-B).

#### 3.3 WWOX Expression Modulates ERK and STAT3 Activation in JAK2V617F MPN

After successfully manipulating the cell lines, we proceeded to assess the impact of these WWOX manipulations on the SET2 and UKE1 cell line phenotypes. The ERK signaling pathway and the JAK-STAT pathways are considered to play pivotal roles in cellular functions and have implications in MPN associated with the JAK2V617F mutation. Therefore, we decided to investigate the impact of these manipulations on these pathways.

Given the known involvement of the ERK signaling pathway in various cellular processes such as regulating cell proliferation, differentiation, and survival, we initially investigated the expression levels of ERK and Phospho-ERK in both manipulated cell lines using WB analysis.



Figure 6: Validation of WWOX Overexpression and Knockout in manipulated cells(A) RT-PCR validates successful WWOX overexpression in SET2 clones through Lenti-Attneo-WWOX plasmid.SET2 cells were infected with Lenti-Attneo-WWOX virus. After 48 hours, cells were selected with 0.5 mg/ml G418 antibiotic twice during 6 days. Then clones were grown. DNA, RNA, and lysate were prepared for all of them. cDNA was prepared from RNA, RT-PCR for WWOX relative expression levels were normalized to UBC house keeping gene for all clones. The Final relative expression index for each SET2 WWOX OE clones were correlated relative to its EV control (B) RT-PCR validates successful WWOX Knockout in UKE1 clones through pLenti CRISPR WWOX plasmid. UKE1 cells were infected with pLenti CRISPR WWOX virus. After 48 hours, cells were selected with 1µg/ml puromycin antibiotic twice during 6 days. Then clones were grown. DNA, RNA, and lysate were prepared for all of them. cDNA were prepared from RNA, RT-PCR for WWOX relative expression levels were normalized to UBC house keeping gene for all clones. The Final relative selected with 1µg/ml puromycin antibiotic twice during 6 days. Then clones were grown. DNA, RNA, and lysate were prepared for all of them. cDNA were prepared from RNA, RT-PCR for WWOX relative expression levels were normalized to UBC house keeping gene for all clones. The Final relative expression levels were normalized to UBC house keeping gene for all clones. The Final relative expression levels were normalized to UBC house keeping gene for all clones. The Final relative expression index for each UKE1 WWOX KO clones were correlated relative to its EV control. Bars indicate standard error mean (SEM) of three replicates. The statistical significance of the results was determined by measuring the p value. (\* indicates p-value<0.005,\*\* indicates p-value<0.001)

The results demonstrated significant effects on Phospho-ERK1/2 (Thr202/Tyr204) in both cell clones. In SET2 clones that overexpressed WWOX, Phospho-ERK levels were notably elevated. In contrast, UKE1 clones with WWOX knockout exhibited a significant reduction in Phospho-ERK levels (Fig.9-A, B). These results suggest a potential regulatory role of WWOX in ERK signaling pathway.

Building upon the ERK pathway results, we turned our attention to the JAK-STAT pathway. Given the central role of this pathway in MPN driven by the JAK2V617F mutation, we investigated the activation levels of STAT3 in our manipulated cell clones. The results demonstrated significant effects on Phospho-STAT3 (Y705) mainly in SET2 clones. SET2 clones overexpressing WWOX exhibited a significant elevation in Phospho-STAT3 levels at Y705. However, in UKE1 clones with WWOX knockout, it was difficult to determine if the phospho-STAT3 had changed or not. This is because the level of phospho-STAT3 was already low in the UKE1 parental and EV cells (Fig.9-C). These results suggest a potential crosstalk between WWOX

and the JAK-STAT pathway through STAT3 or other protein that affect STAT3.



Figure 7: Validation of CRISPR-WWOX Cloning by Sanger Sequencing. (A) Original Plenti CRISPR Plasmid Sequence. This sequence displays a partial sequence of the Plenti CRISPR plasmid before cloning with the WWOX gRNA. The red nucleotide colors represent the "filler" region in the CRISPR plasmid, which will be excised during the cloning experiment. The black nucleotide colors represent the surrounding region of the target cloning site. The yellow nucleotide color represents the primer sequences flanking the cloning region. (B) Predicted Cloning Outcome. Illustration of the sequence expected after cloning. The yellow nucleotide colors represent the primer sequences flanking the cloning region. The black nucleotide colors represent the surrounding region of the target cloning site. The green nucleotide colors represent the WWOX gRNA that has been successfully cloned into the CRISPR plasmid. (C) Sanger Sequencing Results for CRISPR-WWOX Cloning. The sequencing results of the cloned Plenti CRISPR plasmid with WWOX gRNA are presented here, indicated in yellow. These results were obtained through the alignment of Sanger sequencing data from the cloned CRISPR-WWOX gRNA plasmid with the predicted sequence of the cloning experiment (as shown in "B") using the NCBI BLAST website. The "sbjct" sequence represents the cloned CRISPR with the WWOX sequence. The "query" sequence represents the predicted sequence of our cloning experiment.

Pange 1, 203	6 to 20683 ConBa	nk Graphics		Vevt Match A Prev
Score 643 bits(348)	Expect 8e-180	Identities 361/368(98%)	Gaps 2/368(0%)	Strand Plus/Plus
Query 22 Sbjct 20316	TGGGCAG-CMTATA             TGGGCAGCCATATA	AATAAAAGAA-CMCCTAC             AATAAAAGAACCACCTAC	IMGGACCCAAGACTGGCG	TTTACTGTGG <mark>7</mark> 9            TTTACTGTGG <mark>2</mark> 0375
Query 80 Sbjct 20376	ATGATAATCCGACC	AAGCCAACCACCCGGCAA                    AAGCCAACCACCCGGCAA	AGATACGACGGCAGCACC                      AGATACGACGGCAGCACC	ACTGCCATGG <mark>1</mark> 39            ACTGCCATGG <mark>20435</mark>
Query 140 Sbjct 20436	AAATTCTCCAGGGC	CGGGATTTCACTGGCAAAG                     CGGGATTTCACTGGCAAAG	GTGGTT <mark>GTGGTCACTGGA</mark>	GCTAATTCA <mark>G</mark> 199            GCTAATTCAG <mark>2</mark> 0495
Query 200 Sbjct 20496	GAATAGGTAGGCTC	TTCACTTCGTTATTTATC          <mark> </mark>              TTCACTTAGTTATTTATC	TTTGGGACTGCTATAATG                      TTTGGGACTGCTATAATG	AGATCCACTT <mark>2</mark> 59            AGATCCACTT <mark>20555</mark>
Query 260 Sbjct 20556	AGATCTAGCTATAA                   AGATCTAGCTATAA	TGGAATTTTGTTTAGTGG                     TGGAATTTTGTTTAGTGG	TTCTCTGATTTAAACATG	ACTTTTATCC <mark>319</mark>            ACTTTTATCC <mark>20615</mark>
Query 320 Sbjct 20616	TTTTCAGCTATCGT	TTCATTAACATCACTACC                      TTCATTAACATCACTACC	ICTTTTTAAATCCTAATG 	TTGTCATGGA <mark>3</mark> 79           TTGTCATGGA <mark>2</mark> 0675
Query 380	AGCCTGTG 387	2		



Figure 8: Validation of CRISPR-WWOX Knockout by Sanger Sequencing. (A): Sequencing Result of Representative UKE1 Plenti CRISPR EV. The result was obtained through alignment of Sanger sequencing data of UKE1 CRISPR EV with the WWOX gene (Sequence ID: NG 011698.1) using the NCBI BLAST site. The blue-highlighted sequence represents the gRNA used in the CRISPR cloning. The sbjct sequence represents the reference WWOX gene sequence (EXON 4 and its surrounding region) (Sequence ID: NG 011698.1), while the query sequence represents the WWOX gene (EXON 4 and its surrounding region) sequence for UKE1 Plenti CRISPR EV. (B): Sequencing Result of Representative UKE1 Plenti CRISPR WWOX Clone Number 4. The result was obtained through alignment of Sanger sequencing data of UKE1 CRISPR WWOX clone number 4 with the WWOX gene (Sequence ID: NG 011698.1) using the NCBI BLAST site. The blue-highlighted sequence represents the gRNA used in the CRISPR cloning. The yellow-highlighted mismatches around the gRNA sequence confirm the occurrence of a frameshift deletion. The sbjct sequence represents the reference WWOX gene sequence (EXON 4 and its surrounding region) (Sequence ID: NG 011698.1), while the query sequence represents the WWOX gene (EXON 4 and its surrounding region) sequence for UKE1 Plenti CRISPR WWOX clone number 4.





Figure 9: WWOX Expression Modulates ERK and STAT3 Activation in JAK2V617F MPN. (A) WWOX Overexpression Increases ERK activation in SET2. WB analysis was conducted using lysates from various cell samples, including SET2, SET2 Lenti Attneo EV1, SET2 Lenti Attneo EV2, SET2 Lenti Attneo WWOX POOL, and SET2 Lenti Attneo WWOX clone 1-21. Antibodies against WWOX, ERK, Phospho-ERK (Thr202/Tyr204), and β-actin were utilized for detection. Clones #3 and #19 were excluded from analysis. (B) WWOX Knockout Inhibits ERK activation in UKE1. Similar WB analysis was performed using lysates from different cell samples, including UKE1, UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR EV1, UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR EV2, UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR WWOX POOL1, UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR WWOX POOL2, and UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR WWOX clone 1-9. Antibodies against WWOX, ERK, Phospho-ERK (Thr202/Tyr204), and  $\beta$ -actin were used for detection. Clone #1 was excluded. (C) WWOX Expression Modulates STAT3 Activation in JAK2V617F MPN. Further WB analysis was carried out using lysates from UKE1 and SET2 cells. For UKE1, lysates from UKE1, UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR EV1, and UKE1 pLenti-CRISPR WWOX clones 2, 3, 4, 5, and 7 were analyzed. For SET2, lysates from SET2, SET2 lenti-att-neo EV1, and SET2 lenti-att-neo clones 4, 5, 9, 13, and 14 were used. Antibodies against WWOX, STAT3, Phospho-STAT3 (Y705), and  $\beta$ -actin were used for detection.  $\beta$ -actin serving as the loading control in all experiments.

#### 3.4. WWOX Overexpression Suppresses Proliferation and Modulates Apoptosis-Related

#### Gene Expression in MPN

After observing an elevation in phospho-STAT3 and phospho-ERK levels upon WWOX overexpression, both of which are known to influence cell proliferation, we proceeded to assess the proliferation status of the WWOX-overexpressed clones after a 120-hour interval. We chose

SET2 WWOX clone #4 as the representative WWOX-overexpressing clone. The results were intriguing: SET2 WWOX clone #4 exhibited 1.48-fold reduction in relative cell viability compared to SET2 EV, indicating a significant impact on proliferation. (Fig.10)

After obtaining significant results that demonstrated WWOX's ability to reduce proliferation in the SET2 cell line, we proceeded to investigate the expression of target genes associated with apoptosis and proliferation in these cells. Given that Leukemia Inhibitory Factor (LIF) expression has been linked to key cancer hallmarks such as proliferation, metastasis, and chemoresistance across various cancer types<sup>123,124</sup>, and considering the previously observed high level of LIF in SET2 cell lines<sup>125</sup>, we conducted RT-PCR to assess its RNA levels following WWOX overexpression in the SET2 cell line. The results revealed a significant downregulation of LIF expression in SET2 cells overexpressing WWOX, with 3.8-fold reduction compared to SET2 EV. (Fig.11-A)

In addition to LIF, we determined the level of RNA expression of BCL-2 family members known to regulate programmed cell death and function as apoptotic activators, namely, BCL2 associated agonist of cell death (BAD) and BCL2 associated X (BAX)<sup>126,127</sup>, in the same clone that overexpresses WWOX (SET2 clone 4). The results revealed a significant upregulation of both BAD and BAX expression in SET2 cells overexpressing WWOX, with a 1.28-fold and 1.45-fold increase, respectively, compared to SET2 EV (Fig. 11- B, C)

Collectively, these results show that WWOX plays a role in JAK2V617F MPN cells, possibly by regulating JAK downstream signaling pathways and, in turn, the expression of key transcription factors involved in these cells.



Figure 10: WWOX Overexpression Reduces JAK2V617F-Driven MPN Proliferation. (A) Relative Cell Viability Assessment. Relative cell viability was assessed for SET2 WWOX Clone 4 (representative of all SET2 clones) using the XTT assay. This graph demonstrates the impact of WWOX overexpression on SET2 cell proliferation. The relative proliferation rate index on day 5 was compared to day 1 for both Clone 4 and SET2 EV. (B) Quantification of Relative Cell Viability (%). The results presented in day5 in (A) were quantified to determine relative cell viability. The final relative proliferation index for SET2 WWOX Clone 4 was compared to its EV control. Error bars represent the standard error of the mean (SEM) for three replicates. Statistical significance was assessed by calculating the p-value (p-value < 0.001). (\*p-value <0.001).





Figure 11: WWOX Modulates Expression of Apoptosis and Proliferation-Related Genes in MPN with JAK2V617F. Real-Time PCR Analysis of Gene Expression, (A) Relative expression levels of LIF. (B) Relative expression levels of BAD. (C) Relative expression levels of BAX. Gene expression levels were normalized to the UBC housekeeping gene. The final relative expression index for SET2 WWOX CLONE 4 were correlated relative to its EV control. Error bars represent the standard error of the mean (SEM) calculated from three replicates. Statistical significance was determined using p-values (\* indicates p-value < 0.001)

#### **Chapter 4: Discussion**

In this study, we have shown results that provide valuable insights into the role of the WWOX gene in Philadelphia-negative myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPN) with JAK2V617F mutation. The alterations in WWOX expression observed in different cell lines and the subsequent functional implications suggest a complex interplay between WWOX and critical signaling pathways involved in MPN pathogenesis.

The initial investigation into WWOX protein expression patterns in Philadelphia-negative MPN cell lines with JAK2V617F mutations highlighted a diverse landscape. The detectable WWOX expression in UKE1, HEL, KG1, NB4, and HL60 cell lines, along with the absence of WWOX in the SET2 cell line, suggests that WWOX alterations may be linked to specific subtypes of MPN. This observation is consistent with previous findings linking WWOX alterations in various cancer types as a tumor suppressor gene, underlining the potential significance of WWOX in MPN pathogenesis. Furthermore, the presence of WWOX protein expression in leukemic cell lines with wild-type JAK2 emphasizes the complexity of WWOX role across different malignancies.

Our data unveiled unexpected outcomes concerning the impact of WWOX overexpression on critical signaling pathways in JAK2V617F MPN cells. Specifically, the elevated levels of phospho-ERK and phospho-STAT3(Y705) resulting from WWOX overexpression were surprising, given the established roles of these phospho-proteins in promoting cancer and proliferation, especially in the context of MPN with JAK2V617F mutations. Conversely, the reduction of Phospho-ERK level in UKE1 clones with WWOX knockout further supports this finding. This result contradicts our initial expectations, as constitutive activation of the JAK-STAT pathway is a hallmark of this cancer type.

Since WWOX was shown to act as a tumor suppressor gene in many cancers, we expected opposite results in regard to the JAK-STAT signaling pathways. We anticipate a downregulation of both activated ERK and STAT3 signaling molecules upon WWOX overexpression and the opposite scenario upon WWOX knockout. In previous studies, WWOX tumor suppressor activity was demonstrated in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer (TNBC) and Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) by downregulating the JAK-STAT pathway.<sup>121,122</sup> For example, in TNBC, lower WWOX expression correlated with higher STAT3 activation, and overexpressing WWOX inhibited BC cell proliferation and metastasis by suppressing STAT3 activation through interactions with JAK2 and STAT3. However in our current study we didn't check whether WWOX interacts with mutated JAK2 in the studied cells and thus, further investigations are needed in this regard.<sup>121</sup> Similarly, in HCC, WWOX was shown to inhibit HCC growth by influencing the JAK2/STAT3 and Wnt/βcatenin pathways. Overexpression of WWOX hindered the nuclear translocation of phosph-Stat3 (Y705) and  $\beta$ -catenin, leading to the inhibition of MMPs and C-MYC, thus suppressing HCC progression and metastasis.<sup>122</sup> However, our results are not consistent with these mechanisms. Since WWOX overexpression in JAK2V617F MPN cells caused elevation of phospho-ERK and phospho-STAT3 (Y705). In light of these findings, it is crucial to investigate deeper into the specific phosphorylation status of WWOX in these cell lines in future studies. Determining whether pS14-WWOX, which has been associated with enhancing cancer progression and metastasis, or pTyr33-WWOX, which is considered to have an anticancer effect, could provide further insights into WWOX roles in MPN.<sup>117</sup>

The unexpected results of elevated levels of phospho-STAT3 (Y705) upon WWOX overexpression raises intriguing questions about the dual role that STAT3 can play in cancer. STAT3 transcription factor, exhibits a dual nature, functioning as either a tumor promoter or a

tumor suppressor depending on specific conditions.<sup>49</sup> This duality has been observed in various cancer types, including glioblastomas <sup>56</sup>, thyroid cancer <sup>59</sup>, prostate cancer <sup>57</sup>, colorectal cancer <sup>58</sup>, and other type of cancers. The complex involvement of STAT3 in cancer adds an intriguing layer of complexity to our observations. Elevated phospho-STAT3 (Y705) levels can be interpreted in two ways: as an anti-tumor signal, aligning with WWOX's tumor suppressor activity, or as a cancer-promoting signal, consistent with WWOX's potential oncogenic role. Both scenarios are plausible and underscore the intricate nature of WWOX's involvement in cancer, emphasizing the need for further research to uncover the precise molecular mechanisms and contextual factors governing these interactions.

In a related study by Yan et al., the impact of STAT3 knockout in JAK2V617F mutant mice with MPN was investigated. Conditional JAK2V617F knock-in and STAT3-deficient mice were used to examine STAT3 role in MPN development. Surprisingly, STAT3 ablation did not prevent MPN development but instead resulted in myeloid cell expansion and reduced survival in the Jak2V617F MPN mouse model. STAT3 deletion led to increased numbers of neutrophils, myeloid precursors, and HSC in the bone marrow and spleen, suggesting that STAT3 might normally restrain granulopoiesis and HSC proliferation. The study also identified potential molecular mechanisms involving STAT3, including its role in inducing SOCS3 and regulating Notch1 and C/EBP expression. These findings provided insight regarding the complex role of STAT3 in MPN pathogenesis. The study concluded that deletion of STAT3 worsens the severity of MPN caused by the JAK2V617F mutation, suggesting that STAT3 plays a negative regulatory role in this context.<sup>60</sup> This result is consistent with our finding showing increase phospho-STAT3 (Y705) upon WWOX tumor suppressor gene overexpression suggesting that WWOX play antitumor

activity in these MPN by inducing STAT3-Y705 phosphorylation, and this might be the real scenario.

Our findings demonstrating that elevated levels of WWOX is consistent with an increase in phospho-ERK is supported by other related findings. Previous studies investigated WWOX interaction with MEK2 and its subsequent activation of the ERK pathway. Notably, this activation has been associated with the induction of growth arrest, particularly at the G1/S boundary.<sup>74</sup> Furthermore, in a related study by Yong Zhang et al., it was found that ERK2 plays a dual role in JAK2V617F-driven MPNs through its substrate-binding domains. Specifically, the ERK2-docking (ERK2-D) domain has emerged as a potential therapeutic target that promotes cancer. In contrast, the ERK2-DEF-binding pocket (ERK2-DBP) domain opposes the pathogenesis of MPN and promotes JAK2-mediated oncogene-induced senescence.<sup>75</sup> Therefore, we can anticipate that WWOX, as a tumor suppressor, may bind to the ERK2-DBP domain, activating it and supporting its role in opposing the pathogenesis of MPN. On the other hand, WWOX may interact with the ERK2-D domain, blocking it from binding with other oncoproteins. Both scenarios are possible. Thus, our data showing an increase in phospho-ERK upon WWOX overexpression introduces an intriguing layer of complexity. It suggests that while increased WWOX level could potentially stimulate ERK-mediated cell proliferation, it may also favor a scenario where growth arrest is induced. These different outcomes underscore the multifaceted role of both WWOX and ERK in the regulation of cell behavior and emphasizes the need for further research to clarify the precise molecular mechanisms that determine the specific cellular responses controlled by WWOX and its interactions with MEK or ERK2 in the context of the ERK pathway.

Our results demonstrate a significant reduction in proliferation observed in SET2 JAK2V617F MPN cells in response to WWOX overexpression. Additionally, we observed a significant elevation in RNA levels of BCL2 pro-apoptotic family members (BAX and BAD) and a reduction in LIF RNA expression. These findings strongly support our initial hypothesis that WWOX functions as a tumor suppressor in this specific subtype of MPN. In a previous study conducted by Elisa M. Salas et al., they identified LIF as a direct transcriptional target of STAT5 and found increased expression of LIF in various myeloid cell lines with active JAK2/STAT5 signaling, including the SET2 cell line<sup>125</sup>. Our results are consistent with these findings, suggesting that LIF plays a pivotal role in MPN pathogenesis. We propose a regulatory link between WWOX and LIF in controlling proliferation and apoptosis. This provides strong evidence for a potential interplay between WWOX and the JAK-STAT pathway. Furthermore, when they used a STAT5 inhibitor, they found that LIF RNA expression decreased by 4.2-fold in SET-2 cells. This result closely mirrors our findings, where WWOX overexpression in SET2 cells caused a 3.8-fold decrease in LIF levels. This suggests that WWOX might inhibit STAT5, as STAT5 is known to regulate the transcription of LIF in these cells. Such evidence supports the hypothesis of a potential interplay between WWOX and the JAK-STAT pathway in MPN with JAK2V617F mutation.

Altered WWOX expression has also been observed in other types of hematological malignancies, such as lymphomas, suggesting that WWOX may serve as a potential tumor suppressor in these conditions. Moreover, studies involving WWOX hypomorphic mice have demonstrated a higher incidence of B-cell lymphomas.<sup>128</sup> Additionally, deletion of WWOX in mouse B cells has been linked to genomic instability, neoplastic transformation, monoclonal gammopathies, and the development of B-cell neoplasms, including B-cell lymphomas and plasma cell neoplasias.<sup>129</sup>

In our future research plan, we aim to extend our understanding of the intricate mechanisms involving JAK2, WWOX, STAT3, STAT5, ERK, and other crucial proteins within the context of

MPN. We will conduct functional assays including proliferation assays in WWOX-knockout (KO) clones, which will allow us to assess the impact of WWOX manipulation on MPN cell growth and to further confirm our results in the context of WWOX overexpression. Additionally, we plan to determine the phosphorylation status at specific sites of key proteins, including JAK2, WWOX, STAT3, STAT5, ERK, MEK1/2, and others. Furthermore, we will investigate protein localization and abundance to gain valuable insights into the cellular dynamics of WWOX, STAT3, STAT5, ERK, and other proteins. Employing inhibitors for upstream kinases such as MEK1, MEK2, ERK, and JAK2 will be integral to precisely pinpointing the pathways contributing to their activation, thereby offering a more comprehensive understanding of the signaling cascade in the presence of WWOX protein. In parallel, we will assess the sensitivity of MPN to drugs, exploring potential therapeutic interventions. Additionally, we will utilize immunohistochemistry on patient samples to validate our findings in a clinical context. Finally, our research plan includes the utilization of an animal model with a conditional knockout of the WWOX gene to further investigate the in vivo consequences of altering these key proteins. These comprehensive approaches collectively constitute our future research roadmap, aimed at advancing our understanding the role of tumor suppressor WWOX on MPN and identifying potential avenues for therapeutic development.

### **Chapter 5: Conclusion**

In conclusion, the collective findings of this study demonstrate the complicated role of WWOX in JAK2V617F MPN cells. The altered expression of WWOX in different cell lines associated with JAK2 mutations, combined with the functional implications revealed through experimental manipulation, strongly suggest that WWOX plays a regulatory role in critical signaling pathways driving MPN pathogenesis. These pathways include ERK and JAK-STAT, which are closely involved in cellular processes crucial for disease progression. The combination of our findings with previous studies suggests that WWOX exhibits tumor suppressor activity in this type of MPN, in conjunction with the tumor suppressor activity of STAT3 and ERK as shown in Fig.12. Notably, our results indicate that WWOX overexpression in this MPN SET2 cells causes a significant reduction in cell proliferation, further supporting its role as a tumor suppressor in MPN. While this study advances our understanding of WWOX involvement in MPN, future research should investigate more deeply into the molecular mechanisms underpinning these interactions, potentially opening the way for novel therapeutic strategies targeting the WWOX-associated pathways in MPN treatment.



Figure 12: Illustration of a potential scenario involving WWOX overexpression in MPN with the JAK2V617F mutation suggests that WWOX may interact with Phospho-STAT3, resulting in the trans-phosphorylation of STAT3 at Y705. Both WWOX and Phospho-STAT3 are suggested to function as tumor suppressor proteins in this context, leading to the inhibition of their nuclear translocation and sequestration of STAT3 in the cytoplasm. This sequestration may also involve other proteins known to enhance cancer phenotypes by binding to this complex. Additionally, WWOX is suggested to inhibit STAT5 activation and its downstream target genes. Furthermore, WWOX is assumed to activate the MEK2/ERK pathway, which, in turn, induces cell cycle arrest in the G1/S phase. Moreover, WWOX may interact with ERK2 in a specific substrate binding domains. There is also a possibility that WWOX interacts with other proteins.

## 6. References:

- 1. Spivak JL. Myeloproliferative Neoplasms. Longo DL, ed. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2017;376(22):2168-2181. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1406186
- 2. Pizzi M, Croci GA, Ruggeri M, et al. The classification of myeloproliferative neoplasms: Rationale, historical background and future perspectives with focus on unclassifiable cases. *Cancers (Basel)*. 2021;13(22). doi:10.3390/cancers13225666
- 3. Al-Ali K, Gou P, Zhang W, Giraudier S. Insights into the Potential Mechanisms of JAK2V617F Somatic Mutation Contributing Distinct Phenotypes in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms. *Myeloproliferative Neoplasms Int J Mol Sci.* 2022;2022:1013. doi:10.3390/ijms
- 4. Barbui T, Thiele J, Gisslinger H, et al. The 2016 WHO classification and diagnostic criteria for myeloproliferative neoplasms: document summary and in-depth discussion. *Blood Cancer J*. 2018;8(2):15. doi:10.1038/s41408-018-0054-y
- 5. Arber DA, Orazi A, Hasserjian R, et al. The 2016 revision to the World Health Organization classification of myeloid neoplasms and acute leukemia. *Blood*. 2016;127(20):2391-2405. doi:10.1182/blood-2016-03-643544
- 6. Baxter EJ, Scott LM, Campbell PJ, et al. Acquired mutation of the tyrosine kinase JAK2 in human myeloproliferative disorders. *The Lancet*. 2005;365(9464):1054-1061. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(05)71142-9
- 7. Levine RL, Wadleigh M, Cools J, et al. Activating mutation in the tyrosine kinase JAK2 in polycythemia vera, essential thrombocythemia, and myeloid metaplasia with myelofibrosis. *Cancer Cell*. 2005;7(4):387-397. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2005.03.023
- 8. Kralovics R, Passamonti F, Buser AS, et al. *A Gain-of-Function Mutation of JAK2 in Myeloproliferative Disorders*. Vol 352.; 2005. www.nejm.org
- 9. Levine RL, Pardanani A, Tefferi A, Gilliland DG. Role of JAK2 in the pathogenesis and therapy of myeloproliferative disorders. *Nat Rev Cancer*. 2007;7(9):673-683. doi:10.1038/nrc2210
- 10. Fenaux P, Simon M, Caulier MT, Lai JL, Goudemand J, Bauters F. *Clinical Course of Essential Thrombocythemia in 147 Cases*.
- 11. Cortelazzo S, Viero P, Finazzi G, D'emilio A, Rodeghiero F, Barbui T. Incidence and Risk Factors for Thrombotic Complications in a Historical Cohort of 100 Patients With Essential Thrombocythemia.; 1990.
- 12. Tefferi A, Fonseca R, Pereira DL, Clark Hoagland H. A long-term retrospective study of young women with essential thrombocythemia. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2001;76(1):22-28. doi:10.4065/76.1.22
- 13. Oh ST, Gotlib J. JAK2 V617F and beyond: Role of genetics and aberrant signaling in the pathogenesis of myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Expert Rev Hematol*. 2010;3(3):323-337. doi:10.1586/ehm.10.28
- Carobbio A, Thiele J, Passamonti F, et al. Risk factors for arterial and venous thrombosis in WHO-defined essential thrombocythemia: An international study of 891 patients. *Blood.* 2011;117(22):5857-5859. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-02-339002
- 15. Cervantes F, Passamonti F, Barosi G. Life expectancy and prognostic factors in the classic BCR/ABL-negative myeloproliferative disorders. *Leukemia*. 2008;22(5):905-914. doi:10.1038/leu.2008.72

- Cervantes F, Dupriez B, Pereira A, et al. New prognostic scoring system for primary myelofibrosis based on a study of the International working group for myelofibrosis research and treatment. *Blood*. 2009;113(13):2895-2901. doi:10.1182/blood-2008-07-170449
- Barosi G, Mesa RA, Thiele J, et al. Proposed criteria for the diagnosis of post-polycythemia vera and post-essential thrombocythemia myelofibrosis: A consensus statement from the international working group for myelofibrosis research and treatment [6]. *Leukemia*. 2008;22(2):437-438. doi:10.1038/sj.leu.2404914
- 18. Tefferi A. Primary myelofibrosis: 2019 update on diagnosis, risk-stratification and management. *Am J Hematol*. 2018;93(12):1551-1560. doi:10.1002/ajh.25230
- 19. Baxter EJ, Scott LM, Campbell PJ, et al. Acquired mutation of the tyrosine kinase JAK2 in human myeloproliferative disorders. *The Lancet*. 2005;365(9464):1054-1061. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(05)71142-9
- 20. James C, Rie Ugo V, Le Coué Dic JP, et al. *A Unique Clonal JAK2 Mutation Leading to Constitutive Signalling Causes Polycythaemia Vera.*; 2005. www.nature.com/nature
- 21. Levine RL, Wadleigh M, Cools J, et al. Activating mutation in the tyrosine kinase JAK2 in polycythemia vera, essential thrombocythemia, and myeloid metaplasia with myelofibrosis. *Cancer Cell*. 2005;7(4):387-397. doi:10.1016/j.ccr.2005.03.023
- 22. Ungureanu D, Wu J, Pekkala T, et al. The pseudokinase domain of JAK2 is a dualspecificity protein kinase that negatively regulates cytokine signaling. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*. 2011;18(9):971-976. doi:10.1038/nsmb.2099
- 23. Meyer SC, Levine RL. Molecular pathways: Molecular basis for sensitivity and resistance to JAK kinase inhibitors. *Clinical Cancer Research*. 2014;20(8):2051-2059. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-0279
- 24. Passamonti F, Elena C, Schnittger S, et al. Molecular and clinical features of the myeloproliferative neoplasm associated with JAK2 exon 12 mutations. Published online 2011. doi:10.1182/blood-2010
- 25. Scott LM, Tong W, Levine RL, et al. JAK2 Exon 12 Mutations in Polycythemia Vera and Idiopathic Erythrocytosis . *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2007;356(5):459-468. doi:10.1056/nejmoa065202
- 26. Pikma Y, Lee B, Mercherl T, McDowell E. MPLW515L Is a Novel Somatic Activating Mutation in Myelofibrosis with Myeloid Metaplasia. *PLoS Med.* Published online 2006.
- 27. Pardanani AD, Levine RL, Lasho T, et al. MPL515 mutations in myeloproliferative and other myeloid disorders: A study of 1182 patients. *Blood*. 2006;108(10):3472-3476. doi:10.1182/blood-2006-04-018879
- Nangalia J, Massie CE, Baxter EJ, et al. Somatic CALR Mutations in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms with Nonmutated JAK2 . *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2013;369(25):2391-2405. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1312542
- Klampfl T, Gisslinger H, Harutyunyan AS, et al. Somatic Mutations of Calreticulin in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2013;369(25):2379-2390. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1311347
- Tefferi A, Pardanani A, Lim KH, et al. TET2 mutations and their clinical correlates in polycythemia vera, essential thrombocythemia and myelofibrosis. *Leukemia*. 2009;23(5):905-911. doi:10.1038/leu.2009.47
- 31. Abdel-Wahab O, Pardanani A, Rampal R, Lasho TL, Levine RL, Tefferi A. DNMT3A mutational analysis in primary myelofibrosis, chronic myelomonocytic leukemia and

advanced phases of myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Leukemia*. 2011;25(7):1219-1220. doi:10.1038/leu.2011.82

- 32. Zhang SJ, Rampal R, Manshouri T, et al. Genetic analysis of patients with leukemic transformation of myeloproliferative neoplasms shows recurrent SRSF2 mutations that are associated with adverse outcome. *Blood*. 2012;119(19):4480-4485. doi:10.1182/blood-2011-11-390252
- Lasho TL, Finke CM, Hanson CA, et al. SF3B1 mutations in primary myelofibrosis: Clinical, histopathology and genetic correlates among 155 patients. *Leukemia*. 2012;26(5):1135-1137. doi:10.1038/leu.2011.320
- Grinfeld J, Nangalia J, Baxter EJ, et al. Classification and Personalized Prognosis in Myeloproliferative Neoplasms. *New England Journal of Medicine*. 2018;379(15):1416-1430. doi:10.1056/nejmoa1716614
- 35. Rumi E, Passamonti F, Della Porta MG, et al. Familial chronic myeloproliferative disorders: Clinical phenotype and evidence of disease anticipation. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*. 2007;25(35):5630-5635. doi:10.1200/JCO.2007.12.6896
- Bellanné-Chantelot C, Rabadan Moraes G, Schmaltz-Panneau B, Marty C, Vainchenker W, Plo I. Germline genetic factors in the pathogenesis of myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Blood Rev.* 2020;42. doi:10.1016/j.blre.2020.100710
- 37. Jones A V., Chase A, Silver RT, et al. JAK2 haplotype is a major risk factor for the development of myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Nat Genet*. 2009;41(4):446-449. doi:10.1038/ng.334
- 38. Tapper W, Jones A V., Kralovics R, et al. Genetic variation at MECOM, TERT, JAK2 and HBS1L-MYB predisposes to myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Nat Commun*. 2015;6. doi:10.1038/ncomms7691
- Bellanné-Chantelot C, Rabadan Moraes G, Schmaltz-Panneau B, Marty C, Vainchenker W, Plo I. Germline genetic factors in the pathogenesis of myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Blood Rev.* 2020;42. doi:10.1016/j.blre.2020.100710
- 40. Yeh TC, Pellegrini S. *The Janus Kinase Family of Protein Tyrosine Kinases and Their Role in Signaling*. Vol 55.; 1999.
- 41. Ferrao R, Lupardus PJ. The Janus Kinase (JAK) FERM and SH2 domains: Bringing specificity to JAK-receptor interactions. *Front Endocrinol (Lausanne)*. 2017;8(APR). doi:10.3389/fendo.2017.00071
- 42. Toms A V., Deshpande A, McNally R, et al. Structure of a pseudokinase-domain switch that controls oncogenic activation of Jak kinases. *Nat Struct Mol Biol*. 2013;20(10):1221-1224. doi:10.1038/nsmb.2673
- 43. Morris R, Kershaw NJ, Babon JJ. The molecular details of cytokine signaling via the JAK/STAT pathway. *Protein Science*. 2018;27(12):1984-2009. doi:10.1002/pro.3519
- 44. Greenfield G, McMullin MF, Mills K. Molecular pathogenesis of the myeloproliferative neoplasms. *J Hematol Oncol*. 2021;14(1). doi:10.1186/s13045-021-01116-z
- 45. Banerjee S, Biehl A, Gadina M, Hasni S, Schwartz DM. JAK–STAT Signaling as a Target for Inflammatory and Autoimmune Diseases: Current and Future Prospects. *Drugs*. 2017;77(5):521-546. doi:10.1007/s40265-017-0701-9
- 46. Lim CP, Cao X. Structure, function, and regulation of STAT proteins. *Mol Biosyst.* 2006;2(11):536-550. doi:10.1039/b606246f
- 47. Baker SJ, Rane SG, Reddy EP. Hematopoietic cytokine receptor signaling. *Oncogene*. 2007;26(47):6724-6737. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210757

- 48. Guanizo AC, Fernando CD, Garama DJ, Gough DJ. STAT3: a multifaceted oncoprotein. *Growth Factors*. 2018;36(1-2):1-14. doi:10.1080/08977194.2018.1473393
- 49. Tolomeo M, Cascio A. The multifaced role of stat3 in cancer and its implication for anticancer therapy. *Int J Mol Sci*. 2021;22(2):1-25. doi:10.3390/ijms22020603
- 50. Aigner P, Just V, Stoiber D. STAT3 isoforms: Alternative fates in cancer? *Cytokine*. 2019;118:27-34. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2018.07.014
- 51. Shao H, Quintero AJ, Tweardy DJ. *Identification and Characterization of Cis Elements in the STAT3 Gene Regulating STAT3 and STAT3 Messenger RNA Splicing*.; 2001. http://ashpublications.org/blood/article-pdf/98/13/3853/1679479/h8240103853.pdf
- 52. Tang JZ, Kong XJ, Banerjee A, et al. STAT3α is oncogenic for endometrial carcinoma cells and mediates the oncogenic effects of autocrine human growth hormone. *Endocrinology*. 2010;151(9):4133-4145. doi:10.1210/en.2010-0273
- 53. Dewilde S, Vercelli A, Chiarle R, Poli V. Of Alphas and Betas: Distinct and Overlapping Functions of STAT3 Isoforms. Vol 13.; 2008.
- 54. Ivanov VN, Zhou H, Partridge MA, Hei TK. Inhibition of ataxia telangiectasia mutated kinase activity enhances TRAIL-mediated apoptosis in human melanoma cells. *Cancer Res.* 2009;69(8):3510-3519. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-08-3883
- 55. De La Iglesia N, Puram S V, Bonni A. *STAT3 Regulation of Glioblastoma Pathogenesis*. Vol 9.; 2009.
- 56. De La Iglesia N, Konopka G, Puram S V., et al. Identification of a PTEN-regulated STAT3 brain tumor suppressor pathway. *Genes Dev.* 2008;22(4):449-462. doi:10.1101/gad.1606508
- 57. Pencik J, Schlederer M, Gruber W, et al. STAT3 regulated ARF expression suppresses prostate cancer metastasis. *Nat Commun.* 2015;6. doi:10.1038/ncomms8736
- 58. Lee J, Kim JCK, Lee SE, et al. Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) protein suppresses adenoma-to-carcinoma transition in Apcmin/+ mice via regulation of Snail-1 (SNAI) protein stability. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2012;287(22):18182-18189. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.328831
- 59. Couto JP, Daly L, Almeida A, et al. STAT3 negatively regulates thyroid tumorigenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2012;109(35):E2361-E2370. doi:10.1073/pnas.1201232109
- 60. Yan D, Jobe F, Hutchison RE, Mohi G. Deletion of Stat3 enhances myeloid cell expansion and increases the severity of myeloproliferative neoplasms in Jak2V617F knock-in mice. *Leukemia*. 2015;29(10):2050-2061. doi:10.1038/leu.2015.116
- 61. Grisouard J, Shimizu T, Duek A, et al. Deletion of Stat3 in hematopoietic cells enhances thrombocytosis and shortens survival in a JAK2-V617F mouse model of MPN Key Points. Published online 2015. doi:10.1182/blood-2014-08
- 62. Keshet Y, Seger R. The MAP kinase signaling cascades: a system of hundreds of components regulates a diverse array of physiological functions. *Methods Mol Biol.* 2010;661:3-38. doi:10.1007/978-1-60761-795-2\_1
- 63. Eblen ST. Extracellular-Regulated Kinases: Signaling From Ras to ERK Substrates to Control Biological Outcomes. In: *Advances in Cancer Research*. Vol 138. Academic Press Inc.; 2018:99-142. doi:10.1016/bs.acr.2018.02.004
- 64. Mebratu Y, Tesfaigzi Y. *How ERK1/2 Activation Controls Cell Proliferation and Cell Death Is Subcellular Localization the Answer?*
- 65. Pullikuth AK, Catling AD. Scaffold Mediated Regulation of MAPK Signaling and Cytoskeletal Dynamics: A Perspective.

- 66. Rao A, Herr DR. G protein-coupled receptor GPR19 regulates E-cadherin expression and invasion of breast cancer cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Cell Res*. 2017;1864(7):1318-1327. doi:10.1016/j.bbamcr.2017.05.001
- 67. Bang YJ, Kwon JH, Kang SH, Kim JW, Yang YC. *Increased MAPK Activity and MKP-1 Overexpression in Human Gastric Adenocarcinoma*. Vol 250.; 1998.
- 68. Zhang YH, Wei W, Hao XU, Wang YY, Wu WX. Inducing Effects of Hepatocyte Growth Factor on the Expression of Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in Human Colorectal Carcinoma Cells through MEK and PI3K Signaling Pathways. Vol 120.; 2007. http://journals.lww.com/cmj
- 69. Bhartiya D, Singh J. FSH-FSHR3-stem cells in ovary surface epithelium: Basis for adult ovarian biology, failure, aging, and cancer. *Reproduction*. 2015;149(1):R35-R48. doi:10.1530/REP-14-0220
- Burotto M, Chiou VL, Lee JM, Kohn EC. The MAPK pathway across different malignancies: A new perspective. *Cancer*. 2014;120(22):3446-3456. doi:10.1002/cncr.28864
- Deschênes-Simard X, Gaumont-Leclerc MF, Bourdeau V, et al. Tumor suppressor activity of the ERK/MAPK pathway by promoting selective protein degradation. *Genes Dev.* 2013;27(8):900-915. doi:10.1101/gad.203984.112
- Yu S, Zhang M, Huang L, Ma Z, Gong X, Liu W, et al. ERK1 indicates good prognosis and inhibits breast cancer progression by suppressing YAP1 signaling. Aging. 2019;11(24):12295–314. doi: 10.18632/aging.102572.
- 73. Ussar S, Voss T. MEK1 and MEK2, different regulators of the G1/S transition. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2004;279(42):43861-43869. doi:10.1074/jbc.M406240200
- 74. Cho S. Tumor suppressor WWOX interacts with MEK2 and activates ERK pathway. *Bull Korean Chem Soc.* 2011;32(8):2817-2819. doi:10.5012/bkcs.2011.32.8.2817
- 75. Zhang Y, et al. The ERK2-DBP domain opposes pathogenesis of a mouse JAK2V617Fdriven myeloproliferative neoplasm. Blood. 2022 Jul 28.
- 76. Bednarek AK, Laflin KJ, Daniel RL, Liao Q, Hawkins KA, Aldaz CM. WWOX, a novel WW domain-containing protein mapping to human chromosome 16q23.3-24.1, a region frequently affected in breast cancer. Cancer Res. 2000 Apr 15;60(8):2140-5. PMID: 10786676.
- 77. Hussain T, Liu B, Shrock MS, Williams T, Aldaz CM. WWOX, the FRA16D gene: A target of and a contributor to genomic instability. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*. 2019;58(5):324-338. doi:10.1002/gcc.22693
- 78. Ried K, Finnis M, Hobson L, et al: Common chromosomal fragile site FRA16D sequence: identification of the FOR gene spanning FRA16D and homozygous deletions and translocation breakpoints in cancer cells. Hum Mol Genet 9: 1651-1663, 2000.
- 79. Chang NS, Pratt N, Heath J, et al. Hyaluronidase Induction of a WW Domain-containing Oxidoreductase that Enhances Tumor Necrosis Factor Cytotoxicity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2001;276(5):3361-3370. doi:10.1074/jbc.M007140200
- 80. Li J, Liu J, Ren Y, Yang J, Liu P. Common chromosomal fragile site gene WWOX in metabolic disorders and tumors. *Int J Biol Sci.* 2014;10(2):142-148. doi:10.7150/ijbs.7727
- 81. Chang NS, Hsu LJ, Lin YS, Lai FJ, Sheu HM. WW domain-containing oxidoreductase: a candidate tumor suppressor. *Trends Mol Med.* 2007;13(1):12-22. doi:10.1016/j.molmed.2006.11.006

- 82. Chiang MF, Chou PY, Wang WJ, Sze CI, Chang NS. Tumor suppressor WWOX and p53 alterations and drug resistance in glioblastomas. *Front Oncol.* 2013;3 MAR. doi:10.3389/fonc.2013.00043
- Huang Q, Zhu K, Liu CH, Xie F, Xu P, Tang ZG. [Expression of WW domain containing oxidoreductase gene in cholangiocarcinoma and its effect on the biological behavior of cancer cell line RBE]. Zhonghua Wai Ke Za Zhi. 2011 Apr 1;49(4):324-9. Chinese. PMID: 21612698.
- Chang NS, Doherty J, Ensign A, Schultz L, Hsu LJ, Hong Q. WOX1 is essential for tumor necrosis factor-, UV light-, staurosporine-, and p53-mediated cell death, and its tyrosine 33-phosphorylated form binds and stabilizes serine 46-phosphorylated p53. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2005;280(52):43100-43108. doi:10.1074/jbc.M505590200
- 85. Xiong Z, Hu S, Wang Z. Cloning of WWOX gene and its growth-inhibiting effects on ovarian cancer cells. *Journal of Huazhong University of Science and Technology Medical Science*. 2010;30(3):365-369. doi:10.1007/s11596-010-0358-z
- 86. Bednarek AK, Keck-Waggoner CL, Daniel RL, Laflin KJ, Bergsagel PL, Kiguchi K, Brenner AJ, Aldaz CM. WWOX, the FRA16D gene, behaves as a suppressor of tumor growth. Cancer Res. 2001 Nov 15;61(22):8068-73. PMID: 11719429.
- 87. Schrock MS, Huebner K. WWOX: A fragile tumor suppressor. *Exp Biol Med.* 2015;240(3):296-304. doi:10.1177/1535370214561590
- 88. Hong Q, Hsu LJ, Schultz L, Pratt N, Mattison J, Chang NS. Zfra affects TNF-mediated cell death by interacting with death domain protein TRADD and negatively regulates the activation of NF-κB, JNK1, p53 and WOX1 during stress response. *BMC Mol Biol*. 2007;8. doi:10.1186/1471-2199-8-50
- 89. Li MY, Lai FJ, Hsu LJ, et al. Dramatic co-activation of WWOX/WOX1 with CREB and NF-κB in delayed loss of small dorsal root ganglion neurons upon sciatic nerve transection in rats. *PLoS One*. 2009;4(11). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007820
- 90. Chang NS, Doherty J, Ensign A. JNK1 physically interacts with WW domain-containing oxidoreductase (WOX1) and inhibits WOX1-mediated apoptosis. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2003;278(11):9195-9202. doi:10.1074/jbc.M208373200
- 91. Chang NS, Pratt N, Heath J, et al. Hyaluronidase Induction of a WW Domain-containing Oxidoreductase that Enhances Tumor Necrosis Factor Cytotoxicity. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. 2001;276(5):3361-3370. doi:10.1074/jbc.M007140200
- 92. Aqeilan RI, Donati V, Palamarchuk A, et al. *WW Domain-Containing Proteins, WWOX and YAP, Compete for Interaction with ErbB-4 and Modulate Its Transcriptional Function.* http://aacrjournals.org/cancerres/article-pdf/65/15/6764/2534639/6764-6772.pdf
- 93. Aqeilan RI, Palamarchuk A, Weigel RJ, Herrero JJ, Pekarsky Y, Croce CM. *Physical and Functional Interactions between the Wwox Tumor Suppressor Protein and the AP-2 Transcription Factor*. http://aacrjournals.org/cancerres/articlepdf/64/22/8256/2521220/zch02204008256.pdf
- 94. Aqeilan RI, Pekarsky Y, Herrero JJ, et al. *Functional Association between Wwox Tumor Suppressor Protein and P73, a P53 Homolog.*; 2004. www.pnas.orgcgidoi10.1073pnas.0400805101
- 95. Aldaz CM, Ferguson BW, Abba MC. WWOX at the crossroads of cancer, metabolic syndrome related traits and CNS pathologies. *Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer*. 2014;1846(1):188-200. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2014.06.001
- Nunez MI, Ludes-Meyers J, Abba MC, et al. Frequent loss of WWOX expression in breast cancer: Correlation with estrogen receptor status. *Breast Cancer Res Treat*. 2005;89(2):99-105. doi:10.1007/s10549-004-1474-x
- 97. Płuciennik E, Kusińska R, Potemski P, Kubiak R, Kordek R, Bednarek AK. WWOX The FRA16D cancer gene: Expression correlation with breast cancer progression and prognosis. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology*. 2006;32(2):153-157. doi:10.1016/j.ejso.2005.11.002
- 98. Iliopoulos D, Fabbri M, Druck T, Qin HR, Han SY, Huebner K. Inhibition of breast cancer cell growth in vitro and in vivo: Effect of restoration of Wwox expression. *Clinical Cancer Research*. 2007;13(1):268-274. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-2038
- 99. Guo W, Wang G, Dong Y, Guo Y, Kuang G, Dong Z. Decreased expression of WWOX in the development of esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. *Mol Carcinog.* 2013;52(4):265-274. doi:10.1002/mc.21853
- 100. Kuroki T, Trapasso F, Shiraishi T, Alder H, Mimori K, Mori M, Croce CM. Genetic alterations of the tumor suppressor gene WWOX in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma. Cancer Res. 2002 Apr 15;62(8):2258-60. PMID: 11956080.
- Nunez MI, Rosen DG, Ludes-Meyers JH, et al. WWOX protein expression varies among ovarian carcinoma histotypes and correlates with less favorable outcome. *BMC Cancer*. 2005;5. doi:10.1186/1471-2407-5-64
- 102. Ramos D, Abba M, López-Guerrero JA, et al. Low levels of WWOX protein immunoexpression correlate with tumour grade and a less favourable outcome in patients with urinary bladder tumours. *Histopathology*. 2008;52(7):831-839. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2559.2008.03033.x
- 103. Zelazowski MJ, Płuciennik E, Pasz-Walczak G, Potemski P, Kordek R, Bednarek AK. WWOX expression in colorectal cancer-a real-time quantitative RT-PCR study. *Tumor Biology*. 2011;32(3):551-560. doi:10.1007/s13277-010-0150-5
- 104. Lin J, Wang B, Huang AM, Wang XJ. [The relationship between FHIT and WWOX expression and clinicopathological features in hepatocellular carcinoma]. Zhonghua Gan Zang Bing Za Zhi. 2010 May;18(5):357-60. Chinese. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.1007-3418.2010.05.011. PMID: 20510001.
- 105. Qin HR, Iliopoulos D, Nakamura T, et al. Wwox suppresses prostate cancer cell growth through modulation of ErbB2-mediated androgen receptor signaling. *Molecular Cancer Research*. 2007;5(9):957-965. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-07-0211
- 106. Aqeilan RI, Hagan JP, Aqeilan HA, Pichiorri F, Fong LYY, Croce CM. Inactivation of the Wwox gene accelerates forestomach tumor progression in vivo. *Cancer Res.* 2007;67(12):5606-5610. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-07-1081
- 107. Wang X, Chao L, Jin G, Ma G, Zang Y, Sun J. Association between CpG island methylation of the WWOX gene and its expression in breast cancers. *Tumor Biology*. 2009;30(1):8-14. doi:10.1159/000197911
- 108. Mahajan NP, Whang YE, Mohler JL, Earp HS. Activated tyrosine kinase Ack1 promotes prostate tumorigenesis: Role of Ack1 in polyubiquitination of tumor suppressor Wwox. *Cancer Res.* 2005;65(22):10514-10523. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-1127
- 109. Designed Research; R CMCIA, Performed Research; R MKIA, Pnas F. *Targeted Deletion* of Wwox Reveals a Tumor Suppressor Function. Vol 104.; 2007.

- 110. Husanie H, Abu-Remaileh M, Maroun K, et al. Loss of tumor suppressor WWOX accelerates pancreatic cancer development through promotion of TGFβ/BMP2 signaling. *Cell Death Dis*. 2022;13(12). doi:10.1038/s41419-022-05519-9
- 111. Chang NS, Schultz L, Hsu LJ, Lewis J, Su M, Sze CI. 17β-estradiol upregulates and activates WOX1/WWOXv1 and WOX2/WWOXv2 in vitro: Potential role in cancerous progression of breast and prostate to a premetastatic state in vivo. *Oncogene*. 2005;24(4):714-723. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1208124
- 112. Chang HT, Liu CC, Chen ST, Yap YV, Chang NS, Sze CI. *WW Domain-Containing Oxidoreductase in Neuronal Injury and Neurological Diseases*. Vol 5.; 2014. www.impactjournals.com/oncotarget/
- 113. Aldaz CM, Ferguson BW, Abba MC. WWOX at the crossroads of cancer, metabolic syndrome related traits and CNS pathologies. *Biochim Biophys Acta Rev Cancer*. 2014;1846(1):188-200. doi:10.1016/j.bbcan.2014.06.001
- 114. Chang NS. Introduction to a Thematic Issue for WWOX. *Exp Biol Med.* 2015;240(3):281-284. doi:10.1177/1535370215574226
- 115. Chang JY, Chang NS. WWOX dysfunction induces sequential aggregation of TRAPPC6AΔ, TIAF1, tau and amyloid β, and causes apoptosis. *Cell Death Discov*. 2015;1(1). doi:10.1038/cddiscovery.2015.3
- 116. Sze CI, Kuo YM, Hsu LJ, et al. A cascade of protein aggregation bombards mitochondria for neurodegeneration and apoptosis under WWOX deficiency. *Cell Death Dis.* 2015;6(9). doi:10.1038/cddis.2015.251
- Huang SS, Chang NS. Phosphorylation/de-phosphorylation in specific sites of tumor suppressor WWOX and control of distinct biological events. *Exp Biol Med.* 2018;243(2):137-147. doi:10.1177/1535370217752350
- 118. Ferguson BW, Gao X, Zelazowski MJ, et al. *The Cancer Gene WWOX Behaves as an Inhibitor of SMAD3 Transcriptional Activity via Direct Binding*.; 2013. http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2407/13/593
- 119. El-Hage P, Petitalot A, Monsoro-Burq AH, et al. The tumor-suppressor WWOX and HDAC3 inhibit the transcriptional activity of the b-catenin coactivator BCL9-2 in breast cancer cells. *Molecular Cancer Research*. 2015;13(5):902-912. doi:10.1158/1541-7786.MCR-14-0180
- Bouteille N, Driouch K, Hage PE, et al. Inhibition of the Wnt/B-catenin pathway by the WWOX tumor suppressor protein. *Oncogene*. 2009;28(28):2569-2580. doi:10.1038/onc.2009.120
- 121. Chang R, Song L, Xu Y, et al. Loss of Wwox drives metastasis in triple-negative breast cancer by JAK2/STAT3 axis. *Nat Commun*. 2018;9(1). doi:10.1038/s41467-018-05852-8
- 122. Yang T, Xu R, Huo J, et al. WWOX activation by toosendanin suppresses hepatocellular carcinoma metastasis through JAK2/Stat3 and Wnt/β-catenin signaling. *Cancer Lett*. 2021;513:50-62. doi:10.1016/j.canlet.2021.05.010
- 123. Jorgensen MM, de la Puente P. Leukemia Inhibitory Factor: An Important Cytokine in Pathologies and Cancer. *Biomolecules*. 2022;12(2). doi:10.3390/biom12020217
- 124. The Regulation of Leukemia Inhibitory Factor. *Cancer Cell Microenviron*. Published online October 27, 2015. doi:10.14800/ccm.877
- 125. Salas EM, García-Barchino MJ, Labiano S, et al. LIF, a novel STAT5-regulated gene, is aberrantly expressed in myeloproliferative neoplasms. *Genes Cancer*. 2011;2(5):593-596. doi:10.1177/1947601911420139

- 126. Kale J, Osterlund EJ, Andrews DW. BCL-2 family proteins: Changing partners in the dance towards death. *Cell Death Differ*. 2018;25(1):65-80. doi:10.1038/cdd.2017.186
- 127. Marie Hardwick J, Soane L. Multiple functions of BCL-2 family proteins. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* 2013;5(2). doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a008722
- 128. Ludes-Meyers JH, Kil H, Nuñez MI, et al. Wwox hypomorphic mice display a higher incidence of B-cell lymphomas and develop testicular atrophy. *Genes Chromosomes Cancer*. 2007;46(12):1129-1136. doi:10.1002/gcc.20497
- McBride KM, Kil H, Mu Y, et al. WWOX deletion in mouse B cells leads to genomic instability, neoplastic transformation, and monoclonal gammopathies. *Front Oncol.* 2019;9(JUN). doi:10.3389/fonc.2019.00517
- 130. Taouis K, Driouch K, Lidereau R, Lallemand F. Molecular functions of wwox potentially involved in cancer development. *Cells*. 2021;10(5). doi:10.3390/cells10051051

## بسم الله الرحمن الرحيم

## الملخص

تمثل الأورام التكاثرية النقوية (MPN) مجموعة من الاضطرابات الدموية النسيلية التي تتميز بانتشار غير طبيعي للخلايا النخاعية في نخاع العظم. إحدى فئات MPN هي classical Philadelphia-negative MPN ، والتي تنتج عن العديد من الطفرات المحركه، وأكثرها شيوعًا هي طفرة JAK2V617F، مما يؤدي إلى التنشيط المستمر لمسار JAK-STAT. من المعروف أن إنزيم التأكسد المحتوى على نطاقWW (WWOX)، الموجود في أحد أكثر المواقع الهشة في الجينوم البشري (FRA16D)، بلعب دورًا مهمًا في الحماية من السرطان. تم التعرف على التغيرات في WWOX في العديد من أنواع السرطان. ومع ذلك، فإن تغيير WWOX ومساهمته المباشرة في تطوير MPN وتقدمه لا يزالان غير معروفين إلى حد كبير. تهدف هذه الدراسة إلى دراسة دور جين WWOX في الأورام التكاثرية النقوية السلبية لفيلادلفيا (MPN) مع طفرة JAK2V617F. تكشف النتائج التي توصلنا إليها عن أنماط متنوعة للتعبير عن بروتين WWOX عبر خلايا MPN المختلفه، مما يشير إلى التعديلات المحتملة الخاصة بالنوع الفرعي. لمزيد من استكشاف تأثير WWOX على MPN هذا، قمنا بتغيير تعبير WWOX في الخلايا هذه من خلال كل من أساليب overexpression و CRISPR-knockout. استخدمنا بعد ذلك مزيجًا من Sanger sequencing ، وRT-PCR، وال Western blotting، وNestern story .من المثير للدهشة أن زيادة بروتين WWOX أدى إلى مستويات مرتفعة منphospho-STAT3 (Y705) phospho-ERK أدى إلى مستويات مرتفعة من مع تثبيط نمو الخلايا وزيادة بروتينات BCL2 ,بينما أدى نقصان بروتين WWOX الى نقصان مستوى phospho-ERK ، مما يمثل تحديًا لتوقعاتنا الأولية حول(Y705) phospho-STAT3 و phospho-ERK. تشير هذه النتائج غير المتوقعة إلى دور محتمل لقمع الورم لكل من WWOX و STAT3 في MPNs. هناك حاجة إلى مزيد من البحث لتوضيح الآليات الجزيئية الأساسية. إن فهم التفاعل المعقد بين WWOX و JAK-STAT وتطوير MPN يمكن أن يكون له آثار كبيرة على تشخيص هذه الاضطر ابات وعلاجها.